Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It





National Institute on Ageing & RTOERO Foundation



Suggested Citation:

National Institute on Ageing (2022). Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It. Toronto, ON: National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University.

ISBN: 978-1-77417-044-1 © National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Mailing Address: National Institute on Ageing Ted Rogers School of Management 250 Victoria St. Toronto, Ontario M5B 2K3 Canada

About the National Institute on Ageing

The National Institute on Ageing (NIA) is a public policy and research centre based at Toronto Metropolitan University (formerly Ryerson University). The NIA is dedicated to enhancing successful ageing across the life course. It is unique in its mandate to consider ageing issues from a broad range of perspectives, including those of financial, psychological, and social well-being.

The NIA is focused on leading crossdisciplinary, evidence-based, and actionable research to provide a blueprint for better public policy and practices needed to address the multiple challenges and opportunities presented by Canada's ageing population.

The NIA is committed to providing national leadership and public education to productively and collaboratively work with all levels of government, private and public sector partners, academic institutions, ageing related organizations, and Canadians.



About the RTOERO Foundation

Our foundation was formed in 2011 by RTOERO members to raise and invest funds in research and programs that benefit Canada's ageing population.

The health and well being of older adults in Canada is a priority for RTOERO members. The foundation's work aligns with RTOERO's focus on aging well, maintaining social connection, giving back and advocacy.

Our foundation is among the few Canadian foundations focused exclusively on healthy and active aging. We invest strategically in three critical activities through our grant program:

- Research to better understand and address the complex needs of older adults;
- 2. Post-secondary training in the field of geriatrics and gerontology; and
- 3. Innovative projects that promote social engagement.



Authors and Reviewers

Laura Rodger, MD, FRCPC

Clinical Associate, General Internal Medicine, Department of Medicine, St. Michael's Hospital and University Health Network; Lecturer, University of Toronto

Natalie Iciaszczyk, MA, JD

Policy Analyst, National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Samir K. Sinha, MD, DPhil, FRCPC, AGSF

Director of Health Policy Research, National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University; Director of Geriatrics, Sinai Health System and University Health Network; Professor of Medicine, Family & Community Medicine, Health Policy, Management and Evaluation, University of Toronto

We gratefully acknowledge our contributors who provided much guidance on the content and final recommendations. Any opinions or errors reflected in this report are of the NIA alone:

Amanda Grenier, PhD, MSW

Professor, Factor Inwentash Faculty of Social Work, University of Toronto; Norman and Honey Schipper Chair in Gerontological Social Work and Senior Scientist, Rotman Research Institute, Baycrest Hospital

Parminder Raina, PhD

Professor, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence and Impact, McMaster University; Investigator, Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA); Scientific Director, McMaster Institute for Research on Aging

Jackie Holden

Senior Director, Employment and Social Development Canada

Rosa Venuta

Manager, Federal/Provincial/Territorial Forum for Seniors, Employment and Social Development Canada

Rachel Savage, PhD, MSc

Scientist, Women's College Research Institute

Mary Patricia Sullivan, PGCert, PhD, MSW

Professor, School of Social Work and Graduate Faculty, Graduate Studies and Research, Nipissing University; Member, Board of Directors, Alzheimer Society of Ontario

Deborah Morgan, PhD, MSc

Senior Research Officer, Centre of Innovative Ageing Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It

Amy Freedman, MS, CCFP, FCFP

Family Physician, St Michael's Hospital and Baycrest; Assistant Professor and Program Director, Care of the Elderly Enhanced Skills Program, Department of Family and Community Medicine, University of Toronto

Lynn McDonald, PhD, MSW

Professor Emeritus, Factor-Inwentash Faculty of Social Work; Scientific Director, National Initiative for the Care of the Elderly (NICE)

Suzanne Dupuis-Blanchard, PhD, RN

Research Chair in Population Aging; Associate Professor, School of Nursing; Director of the Centre for Aging Research, I'Université de Moncton.

Heather Thompson, MSc

Aging and Health Director, Age-Friendly Initiatives, Community Development Halton

We also would like to acknowledge The Good Companions for providing information about their Seniors' Centre Without Walls program.



Table of Contents

Authors and Reviewers	5
Table of Contents	7
Executive Summary	8
Background and context	10
Defining Social Isolation and Loneliness	14
Measuring Social Isolation and Loneliness	16
Why are Older Persons at Increased Risk of Experiencing Social Isolation and Loneliness?	19
What Factors have been Found to Help Reduce Social Isolation and Loneliness?	22
What are the Consequences of Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Persons?	23
What do we Know about Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Canadians?	30
Additional Insights on Social Isolation and Loneliness Generated as a Result of the COVID-19 Pandemic	34
How are Other Countries Addressing Social Isolation and Loneliness?	38
What Interventions can Effectively Address Social Isolation and Loneliness?	43
What Existing Initiatives Could be Leveraged in Canada to Address Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Canadians?	52
Recommendations for Addressing Social Isolation and Loneliness in Canada	58
Conclusion	65
References	66

Executive Summary

Social isolation and loneliness are increasingly recognized as important public health concerns. Globally, as well as in Canada, these issues have significant implications for the health and well-being of older persons. Older adults are at increased risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness, and are especially vulnerable to their negative impacts. With older persons making up a rapidly growing proportion of Canada's population, the number of either isolated or lonely older adults is also expected to increase,¹ meaning that both the individual and societal consequences of loneliness and social isolation are expected to become more severe. As such, it is important to fully understand the prevalence and consequences of social isolation and loneliness in Canada, and to work to implement effective, evidencebased strategies to reduce their impacts and better support healthy ageing.

Media, government and academic literature tend to use the terms "social isolation" and "loneliness" interchangeably. While they are related, these are distinct states that can occur throughout the lifespan and reflect different aspects of an individual's relationships. Social isolation is the objective lack of contacts, family or friends, while loneliness is an undesirable subjective experience, related to unfulfilled social needs.² Drawing a distinction between these two concepts allows us to remember that subjective perceptions of social resources do not always reflect the actual social context. However, social isolation and loneliness also share some similarities in their predisposing factors, modifiers and outcomes.

This suggests that there are likely common risk factors, consequences and potentially beneficial interventions that can be used to target and address both social isolation and loneliness.

Older adults are at higher risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness due to predisposing factors that tend to occur more often in later life, such as transitional life events, declines in health and functional mobility and the loss of loved ones. Furthermore, due to changing demographic and societal factors such as decreased fertility rates, increased divorced rates and fewer intergenerational living arrangements, older adults also have fewer family members to rely on and are more likely to be geographically separated from their families than in past generations. Moreover, both social isolation and loneliness have been linked to a range of adverse health outcomes among older adults, including mood disorders, dementia, cardiovascular disease and premature mortality.³⁻⁵

Despite the significant consequences of social isolation and loneliness, a lack of consistent definitions and measurement scales makes it challenging to fully characterize the scope of the problem in Canada and elsewhere. Thus far, data to understand these issues has been obtained from a variety of populationbased surveys, which have generated diverse estimates from proxy or composite measures. Moreover, these methods are less likely to be inclusive of the entire older Canadian population, particularly residents in institutionalized settings or rural and remote areas. For these reasons, it remains difficult to understand the full scope of the problem for older adults and the overall Canadian population. Estimates suggest that 12 per cent of Canadians aged 65 years and older feel socially isolated and 24 per cent report low social participation.⁵ Similarly, about 25 per cent of older women and 20 per cent of older men report feeling lonely at least some of the time.⁶ Other estimates in the Canadian population have ranged from 20 per cent to as high as 80 per cent.⁷

While Canada has launched several national initiatives to address social isolation and loneliness, few sustainable, long-term strategies have been adopted, despite a clear recommendation from the federal government's National Seniors Council (NSC) to do so almost a decade ago in 2013.⁷

To address the growing issue of social isolation and loneliness in older Canadians, the National Institute on Ageing recommends that the federal government develop a national strategy prioritizing a comprehensive and balanced approach to the issue. Globally, some countries have begun to track the social status of their populations, and to design targeted campaigns and interventions through national strategies. A Canadian national strategy could enable the creation of consistent definitions and measures to track the prevalence and impact of social isolation and loneliness across the country, and develop best practices to support effective programs and interventions to address these issues at the national, regional and local level.

The NIA has developed the following six policy recommendations to help advance a national strategy:

- Adopt consistent national definitions and focus on clearly identifying the actual scope of social isolation and loneliness in Canada
- 2. Raise awareness, de-stigmatize and promote best practices for older Canadians who are experiencing or at risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness
- Raise public and health provider awareness about the risks of social isolation and loneliness to people of all ages, including the adverse health effects
- 4. Ensure research efforts continue to focus on understanding the impact of social isolation and loneliness in Canada, as well as evaluating the effectiveness of interventions to address it at the local, regional and national levels
- Build the collective capacity of organizations to address social isolation and loneliness and improve overall service delivery
- Prioritize equity, accessibility and inclusionbased approaches to addressing social isolation and loneliness

Background and Context

Social isolation and loneliness are increasingly recognized as being important to a person's overall health and well-being, and as important public health concerns that need to be addressed. In Canada, considerations of social determinants of health have become more likely to include social exclusion as a negative factor and the presence of a social safety net as a positive factor.⁸ Taken together, this shows a growing recognition of the importance of social connection and inclusion in the overall health and well-being of Canadians of all ages, and among older Canadians in particular.

Social isolation and loneliness can be considered together or separately. Media, government and some academic literature tend to use these terms interchangeably. While related, social isolation and loneliness are distinct states that can occur throughout the lifespan; these concepts also reflect different aspects of our social lives. "Social isolation" is defined as a measurable lack of contacts, family or friends, while "loneliness" is defined as an undesirable internal experience, related to unfulfilled intimate and social needs.² More detailed descriptions of each state will follow in this report, and these states will be considered in parallel, while their differences will be highlighted where necessary.



Figure 1. The Difference Between Loneliness and Social Isolation

Objective (observable) measure

Subjective (self-reported) measure

Social Isolation

Refers to a quantitatively diminished social network Yang and Victor, 2012.

 Physically separated and/or excluded
 Restricted social
 network of individuals
 based on counting Social Isolation can increase the risk of loneliness.

But more social contact does not automatically reduce loneliness.

The quality of social relations is also important, as well as how people feel about those connections.

Loneliness

A subjective experience arising from qualitative and quantitative deficits in a person's social relationships *Canham, 2015*

Three types of Loneliness

Social

Absence of social connection, the perception of social isolation and dissatisfaction with the quality of relationships.

Adams et al. 2016

Emotional

Absence or loss of meaningful relationships that meet a deeply felt need to be recognized and 'belong' to someone or to a group such as at work, or in a family.

Don et al. 2011

Existential

An aspect of the human condition which expresses the separateness of the person from others.

Moustakas, 1961, Cherry et al. 1993, Hauge et al. 2010

Adapted from: Hardoon D. (2019). Understanding loneliness: what does it mean? How do we experience it across the lifecourse? What Works Wellbeing.

The World Health Organization (WHO) considers social well-being to be one of the key elements of a healthy lifestyle, and identifies social isolation as a significant concern in the industrialized world.⁹ The WHO Global Strategy for Ageing and Health connects social engagement to the health and well-being of older people, and emphasizes the value older adults contribute to society through their participation as mentors, caregivers, artists, consumers, innovators, entrepreneurs and members of the workforce.¹⁰ The concept of "successful ageing," as originally defined by Rowe and Kahn, refers to high physical, psychological and social functioning in old age without major diseases, where active social functioning involves interpersonal relations and productive activity.^{11,12} With modern technological advancements, there is a perception that our society is achieving a greater level of connectedness. However, mounting research suggests that being alone is one of the most pressing and growing concerns facing modern society.¹³

Figure 2. Key Determinants of Healthy Ageing



Source: Fuchs J, Scheidt-Nave C, Hinrichs T, Mergenthaler A, Stein J, Riedel-Heller SG, Grill E. Indicators for healthy ageing--a debate. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2013 Dec 2;10(12):6630-44. doi: 10.3390/ijerph10126630. PMID: 24317381; PMCID: PMC3881131.

Throughout the world, rates of "kinlessness," or older adults with no living kin, have been found to range from two per cent in countries such as China and South Korea to greater than 10 per cent in Canada.¹⁴

In Canada, almost one-quarter of adults aged 65 years and older reported they would like to have participated in more social activities in the past year.¹⁵ Similarly, 19% of individuals aged 65 years and older felt a lack of companionship, left out or isolated from others, while 30% of older Canadians were determined to be at risk of social isolation.^{1,16}

In an Angus Reid Institute survey from 2019, among a representative randomized sample of 2,055 Canadian adults, 35 per cent of respondents reported being alone often or always, while 62 per cent reported wishing family and friends would spend more time visiting or socializing with them.¹⁷ This poll categorized the respondents by both social isolation and loneliness, identifying 23 per cent of respondents as being very lonely as well as isolated.¹⁷

The COVID-19 pandemic only intensified levels of social isolation and loneliness among older Canadians. A recent report for the Federal, Provincial and Territorial Forum of Ministers Responsible for Seniors used data from the Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) to reveal that the percentage of older adults reporting that they were experiencing loneliness increased between six and eight per cent for older men and 11 and 17 per cent for older women during the first year of the pandemic.¹⁸ A National Institute on Ageing (NIA)/TELUS Health survey further found that 40 per cent of Canadians aged 55 years and older have experienced a lack of social connections and companionship during the pandemic.¹⁹ International evidence also suggests that social isolation and loneliness among older adults increased during the pandemic in other jurisdictions such as the United States, the Netherlands and Austria.²⁰⁻²²

Social isolation and loneliness have significant implications for older adults, including associations with mood disorders, cardiovascular disease and an increased overall risk of mortality.²³ Globally, it is estimated that the number of adults who are 60 and older will grow from 901 million to 1.4 billion between 2015 and 2030, and then to 2.1 billion by 2050 and 3.2 billion by 2100.24 In Canada, it has been predicted that close to a quarter of the population will be older than 65 years of age by 2031, growing from the current number of 6.6 million to an estimated nine million people.^{25,26} Therefore, the number of isolated or lonely older adults is also expected to increase, and with it, the individual and societal consequences associated with loneliness and social isolation.¹

Several countries have developed large-scale initiatives to better address the structural and societal factors that appear to contribute to social isolation and loneliness in older adults. In Canada, the COVID-19 pandemic highlighted social isolation and loneliness as issues affecting Canadians of all ages; the increasing attention to both has contributed to a broader understanding and awareness of these issues and created a stronger mandate to adequately address them.

Defining Social Isolation and Loneliness

The terms "social isolation" and "loneliness" are used inconsistently in research and the media, which makes it hard for many to appreciate the unique aspects of these interrelated but distinct concepts.

A representative definition of "social isolation" refers to a measurable deficiency in the number of social relationships that a person has. Common manifestations include infrequent social interactions or a lack of participation in social activities.²⁷ In comparison, "loneliness" is most frequently formally defined as an internal subjective experience; it is an unpleasant sensation felt when a person's social relationships are lacking in quality and/or quantity compared to what they desire.²⁸ It can be further divided into emotional loneliness, referring to a lack of intimacy, and social loneliness, referring to a lack of community and acquaintances.²⁹ There are multiple definitions for each term used in media, print and academic literature; a detailed review of all definitions is beyond the

scope of this report. However, it is important to highlight some key commonalities and differences in the discussion of both concepts.

Social isolation and loneliness are conceptually distinct because they account for different aspects of how individuals experience their social context. Drawing a distinction between these two concepts recognizes an important caveat about how individuals manage their social lives: a person's subjective perceptions of their social resources do not necessarily reflect their actual social context. This means that an individual's experience of their social situation can differ from objectively measured relationships or social contacts. Despite these distinctions, social isolation and loneliness have similarities, such as predisposing factors, modifiers and outcomes,^{30,31} which suggests that they likely share common risk factors and consequences — and, potentially, interventions that can be used to target and address both.

Defining Social Isolation and Loneliness

Social Isolation

A measurable deficiency in the number of social relationships that a person has.

Loneliness

An internal subjective experience; it is an unpleasant sensation felt when a person's social relationships are lacking in quality and/or quantity compared to what they desire.²⁸

Figure 3: The Overlap Between Social Isolation and Loneliness

Loneliness

"Subjective" assessment that social relationships are lacking

Social Isolation

"Objective" deficit in connections to family, friends or the community

Several other terms are also used to define similar aspects of social relationships and their importance for health in later life. For example, "social engagement," which also has no universal definition, was proposed as one of three components in the "successful ageing" paradigm introduced in Figure 2.¹¹ Similarly, "social vulnerability" has been defined as a person's susceptibility to a negative health state (physical, functional, mental or psychological) due to their overall social situation, which includes variables such as socioeconomic status, social support, social exclusion, social networks, social engagement, social capital and social cohesion.³²

Heterogeneity in findings across studies on the causes and consequences of social isolation and loneliness is exacerbated by the use of these distinct but related concepts in contemporary literature. However, despite the varied definitions, it is clear there are great personal and societal costs to reduced social contact and dissatisfaction with one's social circumstances. Importantly, while loneliness, social isolation and their related concepts share many consequences and hypothesized causes, they are also generally targeted and addressed using similar interventions.³³

Measuring Social Isolation and Loneliness

Across disciplines and research contexts, various indicators and instruments are used to measure social isolation and loneliness. Loneliness scales are more established within the existing literature, such as the UCLA Loneliness Scale and the De Jong Gierveld Loneliness Scale.^{34,35} The briefest scale in use is Hughes' Three-Item Loneliness Scale, designed for ease of administration, which asks about companionship, feeling left out and feeling isolated.³⁶

Table 1. Hughes et al. Three-item Loneliness Scale

Questions	Hardly Ever	Some of the Time	Often
1. How often do you feel that you lack companionship?	1	2	3
2. How often do you feel left out?	1	2	3
3. How often do you feel isolated from others?	1	2	3

Scoring: Sum the total of all Items, up to a max score of 9. Higher scores indicate greater loneliness

Social isolation has been more challenging to operationally define; there is no universally accepted research definition. Many proxy measures, such as living alone or a person's self-reported number of friends, have been developed to try to quantify social connectedness, but those may not comprehensively capture social relationships in a way that accurately characterizes a person's underlying level of social isolation. Commonly used scales to measure social isolation include the Lubben Social Network Scale³⁷ and the Duke Social Support Index,³⁸ which are designed to quantify social contacts and social participation. These scales are both presented in Appendix I, while the Lubben Six-item Social Network Scale is presented below.

Table 2. Lubben et al. Six-item Social Network Scale

Questions	None	One	Two	Three or four	Five to eight	Nine or more	
Family: Considering the people to whom you are related by birth, marriage, adoption, etc							
1. How many relatives do you see or hear from at least once a month?	0	1	1	3	4	5	
2. How many relatives do you feel at ease with that you can talk to about private matters?	0	1	2	3	4	5	
3. How many relatives do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?	0	1	2	3	4	5	
Friendships: Considering all of your friends including those who live in your neighbourhood							

4. How many of your friends do you see or hear from at least once a month?	0	1	2	3	4	5
5. How many friends do you feel at ease with that you can talk to about private matters?	0	1	2	3	4	5
6. How many friends do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?	0	1	2	3	4	5

Scoring: Total score is an equally weighted sum of these six items. Scores range from 0 to 30.

Any interpretation of existing research must be done with an understanding of the limitations of the heterogeneous definitions and measurement scales that are used. Conclusions that have been drawn from some studies are difficult to apply broadly when divergent definitions have been used. However, universal themes have still emerged in the scientific literature, aided by using validated, reliable questionnaires or scales to study older populations. Systematic reviews and meta-analyses have also demonstrated consistency in clinically important outcomes, such as mortality, despite the heterogeneity in methods and definitions used.^{3,4,39} Common themes also emerge when considering the detrimental effects of social isolation or loneliness on mental and physical health, frailty and well-being. While it is true that a person can be socially isolated but not lonely, and vice versa,¹⁷ this paper will consider these concepts in tandem, and clarifications or distinctions will be made between them where necessary.



Why are Older Persons at Increased Risk of Experiencing Social Isolation and Loneliness?

Older persons are at higher risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness for a host of reasons, with the majority being outside of their control. There are many systemic contributors to both social isolation and loneliness later in life, including recent demographic shifts such as the increased geographic mobility of family members (meaning that families are less likely to live in close physical proximity to each other), lower fertility rates, higher divorce rates and fewer intergenerational living arrangements.^{40–42,} ^{14,43} Another environmental factor is a lack of opportunities to meet people due to one's geographic location, particularly in rural or low-income urban areas.^{44,45} Loneliness has been linked to the overall neighbourhood environment, which encompasses the physical, social and service environment as much as it does sense of belonging, social support and type of housing.

Additional considerations include accessibility and transportation issues. In rural populations, social isolation is associated with loss of one's driving ability,⁴⁶ while in urban populations, individuals who use public transport report experiencing lower levels of loneliness.⁴⁷ Overall, limited transportation options and transportation barriers may result in experiences of both social isolation and loneliness that are influenced by the size or setting of an individual's community.^{48,49}



Figure 4. Reasons why Older Adults are at Increased Risk of Experiencing Social Isolation



Source: National Seniors Council, Who's at risk and what can be done about it? A review of the literature on the social isolation of different groups of seniors, February 2017.

The ageing process is often characterized by multiple life-course transitions that significantly shift one's social roles and circumstances, and the extent to which one can maintain or establish social ties with others.

Throughout the lifespan, traditional sources of social support usually stem from marriage, family and participation in the labour force, as well as from social and religious activities. ⁵⁰ Common transitional life events such as retirement, widowhood, death of friends and relocation often contribute to social isolation and loneliness in older persons, with retirement and the death of friends or a spouse being especially impactful. ^{7,41}

In semi-structured interviews with older adults, self-identified barriers to making social connections included a lack of social opportunities associated with separation from or loss of loved ones, being an unpaid caregiver to another individual, living alone, geographic re-location and immigration.⁵¹

Figure 5. Intrinsic and Extrinsic Factors Contributing to Loneliness



Source: Goodman, A., Adams, A., & Swift, H. J. (2015). Hidden citizens: How can we identify the most lonely older adults. London: The Campaign to End Loneliness.

Socio-demographic characteristics have also been linked to increased social isolation and loneliness. Loneliness has been found to be more common in older members of ethnic minority groups, ^{52,53} in particular among immigrant populations where the language and culture in the destination country differ significantly from the country of origin. ⁵⁴

Lower language proficiency has also been related to lower social participation, and is a risk factor for social isolation among older immigrant adults. ⁵⁵ Canada's 2013 National Seniors Council Report on the Social Isolation of Seniors also identifies sexual orientation and gender (e.g., non-binary) as risk factors;¹ older adults identifying as 2SLGBTQIA+ report having less social support and more loneliness.⁵⁶ Interviews with older adults have also emphasized that attention should be directed to the relationship between poverty, inequality and disadvantage and social isolation.⁵⁷

Older adults may also experience reduced social participation due their declining physical health and/or mobility as they age. ⁵⁸ Health factors can include high comorbidity rates (i.e., having multiple chronic conditions), ^{58,59} poor self-reported health, ^{9,60} mobility difficulties, ^{39,48,61} incontinence, ^{62,63} visual impairment, ⁶⁴ hearing impairment ⁶⁵ and frailty. ⁶⁶

What Factors have been Found to Help Reduce Social Isolation and Loneliness?

To the extent that loneliness and social isolation — on their own or in combination - put individuals at risk of health problems, personal characteristics that have been identified as helping to prevent or blunt their negative consequences may be especially important for improving the health and well-being of older persons. Flexible coping, gratitude and positive emotions are among the personal factors that have been identified to protect against loneliness,67 along with personal authenticity (defined as the propensity to express and act in line with one's true thoughts and feelings)68 and a younger subjective age (when individuals feel and perceive themselves to be younger than their chronological age)69

Recent studies also show that among older adults, women,^{60,70} those who are married and do not live alone,^{7,60,70} and those with better visual and hearing abilities^{71,72} are less likely to experience social isolation. Furthermore, a longer length of residence in the community ⁶⁰ and participation in community or religious events have also been shown to decrease rates of social isolation. ^{60,73}

The presence of positive social supports can lead to more self-satisfaction and has been associated with reduced mortality,⁷⁴ while social engagement may prevent functional disability.⁴² Indeed, maintaining physical functioning is associated with improved frequency of contact with family and friends.⁷⁵ Overall, maintaining interpersonal relationships with increasing age appears to contribute positively to social well-being and should thus become a societal focus to improve the overall quality of life for older persons.⁷⁶



What are the Consequences of Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Persons?

Studies have repeatedly shown an association between social isolation and/or loneliness and negative consequences for physical and mental health. As previously stated, existing research shows that feelings of loneliness do not depend entirely on actual levels of social isolation, with studies showing weak correlations between experiencing loneliness and social network size and frequency of interactions.^{36,77,78} However, research focused on the physical and mental health implications of being lonely or socially isolated have described an overall negative impact of both states on one's well-being. Due to the heterogeneity in measurement scales and operational definitions, this paper reviews the general consequences of social isolation and loneliness together — reflecting the literature in this area.³¹

Figure 7 illustrates a framework identifying associations and relationships between social connections and health impacts. Mediators are variables that may explain the relationship between social isolation or loneliness and health outcomes, such as living environment and health status. Many of these variables, whether at the individual, community or societal level, are bidirectional, highlighting the complexity of interactions between personal circumstances, personality, comorbidities and social connections.

Existing literature makes clear that social isolation and loneliness are associated with poor health behaviours and adverse health outcomes. Adverse health behaviours associated with social isolation and loneliness include smoking, increased alcohol consumption and physical inactivity, while adverse health outcomes include cardiovascular disease. psychiatric disorders (e.g., major depressive disorder, increased suicidal ideation. non-fatal suicidal behavior. suicide in later life) and an increased use of psychoactive (or mood altering) medications that in turn increase risk of falls. 79-85

Other notable associations include dementia, increased functional decline and increased elder abuse. However, potentially the most concerning outcome that has been associated with social isolation and loneliness is the overall increased risk of premature mortality.³⁻⁵

Second, meta-analyses report that social isolation and loneliness can each independently predict mortality. ^{3,4,86-88} The most prominent analysis by Holt-Lunstad et al. (2015) found that the health effects of prolonged social isolation were equivalent to smoking 15 cigarettes a day.⁴

Based on this data, Holt-Lunstad et al. (2015) concluded that individuals lacking social connections were at risk for premature mortality on a comparable level to other well-established risk factors, including a lack of physical activity, obesity, substance abuse, injury and violence, and a lack of access to health care.⁴ The relationship between social isolation and mortality has also been investigated using Canadian survey data, with findings showing that low social participation is associated with an increased risk of death for both men and women.⁵ Similarly, numerous studies have shown that loneliness independently predicts mortality in older age groups.^{203,220}

Other health conditions that have been associated with social isolation and loneliness include: metabolic disorders,¹³ multimorbidity,^{7,44,58} malnutrition^{89,90} and cognitive decline. ^{91,92} Loneliness is also often associated with physical inactivity,⁹³ and it increases the likelihood of being undernourished. ⁹⁴ Social isolation has also been proposed as a nutritional risk factor, with poor nutrition being associated with several other adverse health outcomes such as frailty and functional decline.⁸⁹



Figure 6: What are the Consequences of Social Isolation and Loneliness for Older Adults?

Isolation and Loneliness Affect the Body, Too

When older adults are socially isolated, their mental and physical health decline. Isolation and loneliness have been associated with higher rates of depression, anxiety and suicidal thoughts. Here's how other types of risk increase for adults over 50 who aren't staying connected:



Adapted from Hannah Kirchwehm, "Isolation and loneliness affect the body, too" Sources:

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2020). Social isolation and loneliness in older adults: Opportunities for the health care system. National Academies Press.

Valtorta, N. K., Kanaan, M., Gilbody, S., Ronzi, S., & Hanratty, B. (2016). Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for coronary heart disease and stroke: systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal observational studies. Heart, 102(13), 1009-1016.

Kuiper, J. S., Zuidersma, M., Voshaar, R. C. O., Zuidema, S. U., van den Heuvel, E. R., Stolk, R. P., & Smidt, N. (2015). Social relationships and risk of dementia: A systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal cohort studies. Ageing research reviews, 22, 39-57.

Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B., Baker, M., Harris, T., & Stephenson, D. (2015). Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for mortality: a meta-analytic review. Perspectives on psychological science, 10(2), 227-237.

Perissinotto, C. M., Cenzer, I. S., & Covinsky, K. E. (2012). Loneliness in older persons: a predictor of functional decline and death. Archives of internal medicine, 172(14), 1078-1084.

Finally, social isolation and loneliness can also have significant impacts on the mental health of older adults.

Having reduced social contacts is associated with a reduced quality of life, while loneliness increases the odds of experiencing low life satisfaction.⁹⁵

Depression is associated with loneliness or living alone,⁹⁶ and social isolation has been identified as a risk factor for suicidal ideation.^{82,97} Additionally, loneliness is predictive of experiencing clinically significant anxiety symptoms⁹⁸ and has been associated with psychological stress.⁸⁰ There is also an overlap between symptoms and behaviours that are associated with both major depressive disorder and loneliness, such as physical inactivity, a lack of cognitive exercise, substance use and poor sleep.^{27,99,100} It has also been suggested that psychiatric disorders, such as major depressive disorder, could be a contributing factor in the relationship between social isolation or loneliness and mortality,¹⁰¹ though the exact mechanisms underlying this finding have not been clearly identified. Therefore, addressing social isolation and loneliness can be vital to maximizing the mental health, well-being and life satisfaction of older persons.

Figure 7. The National Academy of Sciences Conceptual Framework on the Relationship Between Social Connections and Health Outcomes



The research is also beginning to describe a relationship between social isolation, loneliness and frailty. Frailty is another composite condition associated with ageing, and while it is an important public health problem, there is no current consensus around its definition, components and diagnosis.^{102,103} However, there are two key clinical models being used to assess and diagnose frailty.^{104,105} First, the Fried model, also known as the "Frailty Phenotype," defines frailty as a clinical syndrome in which three or more of the following criteria associated with poor outcomes and functional decline are present: 1) unintentional weight loss (10 pounds in past year); 2) self-reported exhaustion; 3) weakness (grip strength); 4) slow walking speed; and 5) low physical activity.¹⁰⁴ The other leading approach is the cumulative deficit model developed by Rockwood et al (2005), which views frailty as an age-associated accumulation of deficits that are measured with a Frailty Index, in which a patient's various clinical deficits (identified by means of signs, symptoms and abnormal test results) are counted and divided by the total number of possible deficits being considered.^{105,106}

To date, evidence on the significance and independent impacts of social isolation and loneliness on frailty has been mixed, but research has identified associations using both the Fried Frailty Phenotype^{30,107–110} and the Frailty Index.¹¹¹



Figure 8. Possible Mechanisms by which Social Connections Influence Disease Morbidity and Mortality, Holt-Lunstad and Smith, 2016



A lack of a social network has been associated with living alone and loss of ability to live independently, ⁵⁰ which have been shown to increase the risk of institutionalization and death.⁴⁰ Furthermore, frailty itself has been associated with experiencing a loss of independence.¹¹² Older adults' social circumstances influence their experiences of frailty and its outcomes, and contribute to their overall vulnerability.¹¹³ As such, social assessments with questions related to social status are increasingly being integrated into frailty assessment tools.¹¹⁴ Recently, a study among community-dwelling older adults found that frailty increased the risk of mortality, but the risk of death was found to be even higher for older adults who were both frail and socially isolated or lonely.¹¹⁵

Finally, the negative health implications of social isolation and loneliness may contribute to excess health-care costs via more frequent engagement with the health-care system.

Loneliness may prompt socially isolated people to seek medical assistance as a means of social interaction, as loneliness is associated with increased physician visits,¹¹⁶ an increased use of outpatient services,¹¹⁷ and an increased use of primarycare services.^{118,119} In a Canadian sample, loneliness was associated with more frequent Emergency Medical Services use among older adults: 49% of older persons who called EMS more than five times per year selfidentified as being lonely, while 37% rated themselves as intensely socially lonely.¹²⁰

The frequency of outpatient visits may also be explained by the multi-morbidity that is associated with social isolation and loneliness.¹²¹ However, even when accounting for comorbidities, social isolation is still associated with increased hospitalization and emergency department utilization (122), but not ambulatory care use.⁽¹²¹ Older persons who are socially isolated are also found to be at higher risk of readmission to hospital.^{9,74,123} Both social isolation and loneliness have been associated with reduced medication adherence.¹²⁴ Conversely, having a strong social support network has been associated with having fewer health problems and a lower level of health-care utilization.¹²⁵

The link between social isolation and loneliness and increased health-care utilization has cost implications, driven in part by prolonged hospitalizations.¹²¹ For example, in a study of patients hospitalized for hip fractures in the United Kingdom,¹²⁶ being socially isolated or at a high risk of social isolation was associated with delayed discharges, and increased hospital stays by 2.6 days. These older adults were also more likely to need a referral to a publicly funded rehabilitation unit, resulting in an additional 4.9 days in hospital. The total costs of delayed discharges in these patients was estimated between 2,352 euros and 9,317 euros (\$3,702 to \$14,666 CAD) per patient.¹²⁶ In the United States, Medicare spending data has been used to estimate that a lack of social contacts among older adults is associated with approximately \$6.7 billion USD (\$8.9 billion CAD) in federal spending annually.¹²⁷ As such, better addressing social isolation and loneliness may have the potential to significantly reduce health-care utilization and costs.



What do we Know about Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Canadians?

Due to data gaps, such as lack of representative samples and inconsistency in variables used to measure social isolation and loneliness, current prevalence estimates of social isolation and loneliness in Canada vary widely. This makes it difficult to get a true sense of the extent of issue among older Canadians. Nevertheless, it is clear that many older Canadians experience social isolation and loneliness, with its prevalence likely to continue escalating in the future as the population ages.

When thinking about social isolation, a Canadian literature review found that about 16 per cent of older Canadians are socially isolated, and about 30 per cent are at risk of becoming socially isolated.^{128,129}

Key Statistics, 2008-09 CCHS

12%

People aged 65 years and older who feel socially isolated

More than 24%

People aged 65 years and older who report low social participation

About 50%

Older Canadians who participate frequently in social activities with family and friends A recent 2020 Statistics Canada analysis using data from the 2008-09 Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS) also found that more than 24 per cent of Canadians aged 65 years and older wished they could participate in more social activities.⁵ In fact, estimates from the same 2008-09 data show that only about half of older Canadians participate frequently in social activities with family and friends¹⁵ and more recent estimates using 2016 data find that almost 20 per cent report having only moderate or low levels of social support.¹³⁰

In terms of loneliness, Statistics Canada's 2008-09 CCHS found that about 19 per cent of Canadians aged 65 years and older report feeling lonely. More recent estimates using 2018 data have found that about 25 per cent of older women and 20 per cent of older men report feeling lonely at least some of the time. ⁶

Overall, the prevalence of social isolation among community-dwelling older Canadians appears to range anywhere from six to 43 per cent, while 10 to 50 per cent report feeling lonely.^{1,23,129,131}

Canadian data to understand these issues has been obtained from a variety of populationbased surveys. These surveys have generated diverse measures used to estimate the scope of social isolation and loneliness in Canada. Only Saskatchewan has reported its intent to start collecting data as it implements its seniors' umbrella association project (see Table 1 for details). Otherwise, population-level data to assess the prevalence of social isolation and loneliness in Canada has traditionally come from the Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) and the Canadian Community Health Survey-Healthy Aging.

The prevalence of social isolation in Canada has been estimated using either composite scales that measure structural variables (living alone) or both structural and functional (social support) indicators.

In the CLSA, analyses of social isolation among Canadians based on the composite scale, incorporating only structural variables (such as living alone), demonstrated that 8.7% of adults aged 65 years and older were considered socially isolated. This increased to 12.5% when considering both structural and functional factors (such as perceived social support or emotional support),¹³² where some functional factors could be considered loneliness measures.

Overall, rates varied between 5.4 per cent to 25 per cent among adults aged 45 to 85.¹³² This illustrates the importance of scales or composite measures when considering social isolation: for instance, surrogate single measures such as living alone would automatically result in 25.7 per cent of adults aged 65 years and older being classified as socially isolated,¹³³ but alternative scales may yield a different number. The Angus Reid Institute surveyed Canadian adults regarding isolation and loneliness in 2019 and concluded that people who live alone are disadvantaged in terms of their social interactions because the majority of social stimulation comes from within the home.¹⁷ The survey classified adult Canadians into groups of those who are both socially isolated and lonely (23 per cent), lonely but not socially isolated (10 per cent), and socially isolated but not lonely (15 per cent).¹⁷



Table 3. The Overlap Between Social Isolationand Loneliness Among Canadians, 2019

How loneliness and social isolation intersect:								
	Loneliness Index							
		Very lonely Somewhat Somewhat not lonely lonely Not lon						
	Very isolated	54%	28%	21%	18%			
Social	Somewhat isolated	21%	27%	21%	18%			
Isolation Index	Somewhat not isolated	17%	28%	34%	37%			
	Not isolated	8%	17%	24%	37%			

Source: The Angus Reid Institute (2019)

In 2020, Statistics Canada used data from the 2008-09 Canadian Community Health Survey to assess the relationship between social isolation and mortality in older Canadians.⁵ In this study, social isolation was defined using two primary measures. The first was "subjective social isolation," a composite of two measures capturing "loneliness" and "sense of community belonging." Loneliness was defined as individuals who scored highly on the Hughes Three-Item Loneliness Scale, while sense of community belonging was based on one question: "How would you describe your sense of belonging to your local community?" Responses ranged from very strong to very weak.⁵ The second primary measure was "low participation," based on responses to social participation questions about eight community-related activities. Low social participation was defined as not taking

part in any of the eight activities on a weekly basis. Based on this data, an estimated 525,000 older Canadians (12 per cent of the population aged 65 years and older) in 2008-2009 felt socially isolated and over 1 million older Canadians (24 per cent of the population aged 65 years and older) reported low social participation.⁵

Estimates of loneliness in Canada also vary. Based on a single loneliness question in the CLSA — "How often did you feel lonely?" (1 = all of the time [5-7days]; 2 = occasionally [3-4 days]; 3 = some of the time [1-2 days]; 4 = rarely or never [less than 1 day], where all of the time or occasionally were classified as lonely) — approximately 10 per cent of Canadians aged between 45 and 85 years could be classified as lonely. ⁴⁴ Data from Statistics Canada's General Social Survey measured loneliness using the short form of the De Jong Gierveld Loneliness Scale, where a score of 0 suggests minimal loneliness and 6 suggests a high degree of loneliness; among the sample of 3,799 respondents aged 65 years and older, the mean score was 1.27 (SD = 1.32).¹³⁴ Other estimates of loneliness in the Canadian population have ranged from 20 to 80 per cent.⁷

Some studies on loneliness in Canada have focused on specific populations, such as immigrants and refugees, who are identified as more likely to experience loneliness. ^{54,135} Immigrants from countries with differences in native language/culture have been found to be significantly lonelier.⁵⁴ These findings highlight the challenges in defining the scope of social isolation and loneliness in Canada.

Overall, it is likely that social isolation and loneliness have significant impacts, especially among older Canadians.

Ultimately, a lack of consistent definitions and measurement scales of loneliness and social isolation make it challenging to fully characterize the scope of the problem in Canada. On top of that, accurate measurement and tracking of socially isolated older adults is likely further hindered by the very fact that they are isolated and may not be easily reached by traditional populationbased sampling methods such as electronic or mailed surveys. These methods are also less likely to be inclusive of the entire older Canadian population, including those residing in institutionalized settings or in rural and remote areas such as First Nations communities. This underlies the importance of identifying appropriate screening strategies, or innovative strategies to assess and address levels of social isolation, such as the "community canvassing" that has been employed in the United Kingdom. ¹³⁶

Many other countries have generated population-based data and adopted national strategies to better address both loneliness and social isolation. These initiatives can provide a framework for potential change in Canada. There are currently no routine national data-collection efforts in Canada that occur regularly at the population level, nor coordinated efforts to routinely collect individual data. Indeed, population-based surveys currently only happen occasionally in Canada. By contrast, in the U.K., measures of social isolation or loneliness are included as core questions within the country's ongoing general health and wellness surveys. This enables policymakers and researchers to look at trends over time. Expanding Canadian survey offerings and collecting data on social isolation and loneliness more routinely would facilitate comprehensive, longitudinal data collection, monitoring and meaningful response efforts.

Additional Insights on Social Isolation and Loneliness Generated as a Result of the COVID-19 Pandemic

Multiple reports and editorials have drawn attention to social isolation and loneliness in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. The early social restrictions imposed with the aim of protecting public health during the pandemic increased concerns about the social well-being of older adults across the world. There were widespread reports of growing social isolation and loneliness resulting from mandates to reduce in-person contacts and avoid leaving the home. ^{20,137} Self-isolation disproportionately impacts older individuals, whose social contacts tend to occur primarily out of the home — such as at community centres, places of worship and adult day centres.¹³⁸ Furthermore, there was a growing risk that older people who previously had not reported being socially isolated and lonely may have become so as they lost their usual levels of social contact from regular activities.¹³⁹ There was also concern about increasingly ageist commentary, such as the devaluing of older people and subtext of negativity, and the possibility of this contributing to feelings of worthlessness, being burdensome and having no value, all of which could further harm the mental health and social efficacy of older persons.139

Globally, literature on the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic has been mixed, but suggests that there was likely an increase in feelings of loneliness and social isolation. A study of community-dwelling older adults in the Netherlands identified an increase in loneliness after two months of restrictions.²¹ Similarly, in the United States, survey-based data collected longitudinally during a shelterin-place order suggested that 40 per cent of adults were experiencing social isolation and more than half (54 per cent) reported worsened loneliness due to COVID-19, which was associated with worsened mental health.²⁰ In Austria, older adults reported increased loneliness in 2020 compared with previous years, and loneliness was moderately correlated with the number of restriction measures, with the highest levels of loneliness occurring during a lockdown. 22 Age UK, a charitable organization dedicated to Britain's ageing population, identified that demand for services increased during the pandemic, with double the usual number of calls tracked on its Advice Line, in addition to increased usage of other friendship and helpline services.¹⁴⁰

Canadian evidence also suggests that the COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated levels of social isolation and loneliness among older adults. A recent report for the Federal, Provincial and **Territorial Forum of Ministers Responsible** for Seniors used CLSA data to reveal striking increases in feelings of loneliness among older women and men in Canada during the first year of the pandemic. ¹⁸ Estimates comparing baseline data collected in 2011-15 to data collected in April-December 2020 suggest that among women aged 65-75 years and 75-84 years, there was a 67 per cent and 37 per cent increase in loneliness, respectively. Increases in loneliness among older Canadian men were smaller but still significant, with a 45 per cent increase for men aged 65-74 years and 33 per cent increase for men aged 75-84 years.

Based on the CLSA data collected pre-pandemic, it is estimated that approximately 20 per cent of older Canadians experienced loneliness some of the time or more, and that about 10 per cent experienced chronic or intense levels which could have detrimental effects on multiple health and well-being outcomes.⁶ Specifically, among older women aged 65-74 years and 75-84 years, 25 per cent and 31 per cent felt lonely at least some of the time, respectively. Among men aged 65-74 years and 75-84 years, the respective rates of loneliness were 18 per cent and 19 per cent in 2011-15. Comparatively, CLSA data collected during the pandemic showed that rates of loneliness were around 40 per cent for older women (41 per cent for women aged 65-74 years and 42 per cent for women aged 75-84 years) and 26 per cent for older men (26 per cent for both men aged 65-74 years and 75-84 years). Overall, the absolute percentage increase in loneliness experienced among older Canadians during the first year of the pandemic ranged from 6 per cent to 8 per cent for older men and 11 per cent to 17 per cent for older women.¹⁸

There were multiple factors contributing to social isolation and loneliness among older adults during the COVID-19 pandemic, including the federal government's early recommendation for those with a higher risk of serious illness — including otherwise healthy older adults — to stay home as much as possible.⁴¹ Subsequently, all people aged 70 years and older in Ontario were advised to self-isolate,¹⁴² with similar recommendations across other provinces and territories.¹⁴³ Second, access to programs and services was significantly reduced as gathering limits were imposed and businesses or organizations deemed "non-essential" were mandated to close. ¹⁴⁴ Third, no-visitor policies were enacted at long-term care and retirement homes, as well as hospitals, during at least the first six months of the pandemic and at other times as deemed necessary. This was linked to declines in the physical and mental health and well-being of long-term care residents¹⁴⁵ and older persons who were forced to selfisolate in their rooms for prolonged periods of time, leading some to experience what was dubbed "confinement syndrome." This term refers to a constellation of negative outcomes and generalized decline in overall well-being, including increased social isolation, increased loneliness, deteriorating mental health and cognition, and increases in care dependency and medication use.¹⁴⁶

Certain sub-populations of older adults were also found to be especially vulnerable to social isolation and loneliness during the COVID-19 pandemic. In the report for the Federal, Provincial and Territorial Forum of Ministers Responsible for Seniors, older adults living in rural, remote and Northern communities, 2SLGBTQIA+ older adults, ethnic minority and immigrant older adults, Indigenous peoples, older adults living with dementia, caregivers and low-income older adults were identified in academic and grey COVID-19 literature as particularly vulnerable to experiencing social isolation during the pandemic.¹⁸

Much of what has been suggested regarding social isolation and loneliness in older adults has been affirmed by data obtained during the pandemic. A Statistics Canada report published to examine the degree of social support older adults may have had access to during the COVID-19 pandemic based on data from 2016 found that while the majority of Canadians aged 65 years and older reported experiencing a high level of social support, at least 1 in 10 did not.¹³⁰

The CLSA has also published preliminary findings from its analysis of the impact of

the pandemic on the social activities of older Canadians. Survey data collected between April and May 2020 identified that the proportion of older adults aged 55 years and older who experienced separation from their families was between 54.3 and 62.3 per cent.¹⁴⁷ Among participants who had not left their home in the previous month, the telephone was the most frequently used method to stay in contact (used by 81 per cent of adults over 85). Rates of video calling and social media use progressively declined as age increased, with 75 per cent of adults aged younger than 55 years using video calling compared to 30 per cent of adults aged 85 years and older. Similarly, social media was used by 75 per cent of those aged younger than 55 years but only 22 per cent of adults aged 85 years and older.¹⁴⁷ In a survey sample of older Canadians reached through RTOERO, a national organization for retired educators, during the stay-at-home measures, less than half (43.1 per cent) reported feeling lonely at least some of the time in the previous week, with 8.3 per cent reporting feeling lonely always or often and 34.8 per cent reporting loneliness some of the time.¹⁴⁸

In response, the Government of Canada and some provincial and territorial governments increased funding for local organizations that provide practical services to older persons.¹⁴⁹ Not to be overlooked were the family- and community-driven innovations to ensure that older persons remained connected during the COVID-19 pandemic, with volunteerism driving many of the efforts to equip older adults with communications technology and expand phone-based services.¹⁵⁰⁻¹⁵²

At the outset of the pandemic, digital technology was leveraged to organize more virtual meetings and expand telephone programs. Individuals and agencies have also been adapting to societal changes that have impacted traditional forms of volunteering, with the emergence of "virtual volunteering" where individuals can pursue leisure activity in virtual spaces.¹⁵³ However, one study from the United States that assessed telemedicine technology found that many older adults were not prepared for the growing demand for video visits, due, in general, to their inexperience with technology.¹⁵⁴ Furthermore, an estimated 20 per cent of older patients were not ready for telephone visits because of difficulties hearing and communicating, or the presence of dementia.¹⁵⁴ Combined with the reported proportion of older adults using social media and video calling from the CLSA, these findings underscore that digital solutions have their limitations, which are highlighted elsewhere in this report.

Overall, these new initiatives have laid the groundwork for additional efforts to maintain engagement beyond the COVID-19 pandemic and expand on existing community infrastructure and resources. Because of growing calls for Canada's health-care systems to identify, prevent and mitigate loneliness as part of COVID-19-related public health efforts,¹⁵⁵ there is a unique opportunity to build capacity to identify and intervene with older adults who are experiencing social isolation or loneliness.

The COVID-19 pandemic has also highlighted the idea that social isolation and loneliness occur across the lifespan, with reports of younger adults also significantly suffering due to the restrictions placed on social activities. A NIA/ TELUS Health survey of Canadians conducted in late July 2020 found that Canadians aged younger than 55 years seemed to struggle more with social isolation than older Canadians ¹⁹ (see box below). Another report showed that among a sample of Ontario teenagers, stress during the COVID-19 pandemic appeared to be related to loneliness and depression, despite their spending more time on social media.¹⁵⁶
Loneliness and COVID-19 in Canada

As the COVID-19 pandemic severely limited the ability of people to regularly socialize in person with their family and friends, a National Institute on Ageing/TELUS Health Survey of more than 1,500 Canadians conducted in late July 2020 found:

- 67 per cent believed that a lack of companionship and social connections with other people negatively impacts one's overall health and well-being.
- 51 per cent of Canadians aged younger than 55 years reported that they had been experiencing a lack of companionship and regular social connections with other people, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic, compared to just over 40% of Canadians aged 55 years and older.
- While 70 per cent of Canadians aged younger than 55 years reported that a lack of companionship and social connections negatively impacts one's health and wellbeing, only 54 per cent of Canadians aged 75 years and older agreed.
- Canadians aged younger than 55 years were significantly more likely than those aged 55 years and older to report that they had been experiencing a lack of real companionship and regular social connections with other people, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Even prior to the pandemic, frequent loneliness was common among younger adults aged younger than 30 years.¹⁵⁷ Changes in social networks and relationships naturally occur over time, with one theory proposing that younger individuals tend to have a higher quantity of social relationships¹⁵⁸ while older adults tend to maintain a greater level of highquality relationships.^{159,160} Other research has shown that young adults report experiencing twice as many days feeling lonely and isolated than late-middle-age adults, despite, paradoxically, having larger social networks.¹⁶¹ And the 2018 Toronto Social Capital study, sponsored in part by the NIA, found that older Torontonians are almost twice as likely to report satisfaction with their frequency of

contact with family and friends compared to those between aged 25 and 54 years.

The increasing reports of loneliness among younger individuals ¹⁶² will likely have significant implications as these populations age. This will especially be the case if social isolation is indeed rising and the development of high-quality relationships continues to be lacking earlier in life, which is reportedly a consequence related to increasing social media use and a concurrent increase in loneliness in teenagers. ¹⁶³

How are Other Countries Addressing Social Isolation and Loneliness?

In countries such as Finland, Germany, Australia and the U.K., which have investigated social isolation and loneliness at a population level, rates of loneliness have been estimated to range between five and 37 per cent,^{164,165} while rates of social isolation have been estimated at between 10 and 20 per cent.132,166 Some countries have been more proactive in addressing social isolation and loneliness in their older populations. The U.K. first introduced its "Campaign to End Loneliness" on a large scale in 2010. New Zealand has also developed national strategies to combat loneliness.¹⁶⁷ Several other countries, such as Japan and Australia, have prioritized both understanding and mitigating loneliness and social isolation.

Comparing efforts across countries, the U.K. continues to have the most comprehensive and centralized infrastructure to combat loneliness.

The Jo Cox Commission on Loneliness was launched in 2017 and released its final report in 2018.¹³⁶ Its recommendations included developing a U.K.-wide strategy and nominating a lead minister, both of which have been implemented successfully. The report also focused on identifying measures to be used to identify and track loneliness within the population. Age UK, one of the U.K.'s largest charitable organizations, has been instrumental in enacting the Commission's recommendations. Initiatives spearheaded by Age UK include: outreach strategies to identify lonely older people, including a "loneliness heat map" showing geographical areas where older persons have been determined to be at high risk; a national calling service; befriending services; and exercise and physical activity classes to support increased social connectedness.

In addition, Age UK also runs a multitude of awareness campaigns, generates research and publishes policy positions related to loneliness and social isolation in older persons. For example, Age UK's "Great Wirral Door Knock" saw the borough of Wirral, in Northwest England, targeted based on a heat map that identified the community as likely to have high levels of loneliness. Through this initiative, a team of volunteers coordinated through Age UK, Wirral city council and police and fire services spent three days knocking on every door of the community to hand out resources for local activities and organization.¹³⁶ Subsequently, this project was deployed in additional communities throughout the U.K. with the goal of reaching all individuals in four areas per year.

Australia has developed a range of targeted government and community support programs to address social isolation and loneliness that are collectively identified as "The Australian Coalition to End Loneliness." The Coalition integrates universities, nonprofit organizations and agencies, community groups and volunteers, and is closely modelled after the Campaign to End Loneliness in the U.K. Additionally, there is federal government support for certain initiatives, such as a national Community Visitors Scheme, which supports local organizations in recruiting volunteers who provide regular visits to Australians receiving government-subsidized aged care services.

In New Zealand, the government pledged to prioritize supporting their ageing population by launching a "Better Later Life" plan in 2019. The plan works to enhance opportunities for social connections and participation to reduce loneliness by supporting financial security, health, housing, social connections and accessibility for older people. Additionally, a large charitable organization called "Loneliness New Zealand" was established to foster social connectedness in communities and serve as an educational resource for individuals.

Japan is notable for being the country experiencing the most accelerated rate of ageing due to its declining birthrate and concurrent increase in life expectancy. ¹⁶⁸ Several distinct terms have been developed in Japan because of its high prevalence of loneliness and social isolation issues. For example, "kodokushi," translated as lonely deaths, are solitary deaths which can go unnoticed for days or weeks, and are estimated to account for more than 30,000 deaths per year in Japan.¹⁶⁹ Japan's response to this data, and other data from its National Institute of Population and Social Security Research and Annual Report on the Ageing Society, is integrated into its Basic Act on Measures for the Ageing Society. This act was initially drafted in 1995 and revised in 2012. It details policies that promote social integration of older Japanese persons, and it aims to ensure that there is opportunity to participate

in diverse social activities or work throughout the lifespan. ¹⁷⁰ Japanese initiatives to tackle loneliness and social isolation have been community-based, using a citizens register to identify solo residents aged 70 years and older who were not subscribed to a public health insurance program, and employing household canvassing as part of its "Zero Isolation Project," which aims to promote ageing in place and create community. ¹⁷¹ Japan also recently created a ministerial position to oversee its efforts to better address social isolation and loneliness.¹⁷²

The U.S. has no dedicated federal office, position or co-ordinated programming to address social isolation or loneliness. However, many organizations have spearheaded projects that receive federal funding. For example, "Senior Corps" is supported through the federally funded Corporation for National and Community Service. Senior Corps is a network of national service programs for Americans aged 55 years and older who volunteer with programs designed to improve community relationships and foster civic engagement. The three types of Senior Corps programs that currently operate in local communities across all states are the Foster Grandparent Program, the Retired Senior Volunteer Program and the Senior Companion Program (see box below). Many of these programs are designed to facilitate social connections. Volunteers in the Senior Companion program also receive a federal stipend of \$2.65 per hour, funded by government grants.¹²¹

Senior Corps - Tackling Social Isolation in the USA

1. Foster Grandparent Program:

The Foster Grandparent Program supports local programs that engage adults 55 and over to serve as loving and experienced tutors and mentors to children and youth with exceptional needs. Foster Grandparents serve an average of 20 hours per week in schools, hospitals, drug treatment centres, correctional institutions and/or child care centres.

2. Retired Senior Volunteer Program:

RSVP engages people aged 55 and older in diverse range of volunteer activities, including: tutoring children, renovating homes, teaching English to immigrants, assisting victims of natural disasters, providing independent living services and recruiting and managing other volunteers.

3. Senior Companion Program:

The Senior Companion Program supports local programs that engage adults 55 and over to provide companionship and support to other adults in need of extra assistance to remain at home or in the community for as long as possible.

The American Association of Retired Persons (AARP) has also developed multiple initiatives to target social isolation. In 2012, it released a report on social isolation that was used to develop subsequent programming. Its projects include the "Connect 2 Affect" campaign, which promotes the use of technology that can help older persons maintain connections, including through phone-to-phone companionship. It also created a self-assessment questionnaire to help older persons identify their level of isolation. The "Connect 2 Affect" Program also serves as a public information and awareness campaign, conducting public surveys and creating a framework for program evaluation and implementation.¹⁷³ The AARP

Foundation also runs and funds a program called "Experience Corps." Experience Corps is an inter-generational, volunteer-based tutoring program that helps children who are not reading at grade level. ^{174,175} The program has nearly 2,000 trained volunteers working in more than 20 cities and serves more than 30,000 students every year in high-needs elementary schools.

AGE UK: QUICK FACTS about the UK's largest age-related Charity

- Charitable organization founded in 2009.
- Age UK information and advice reaches 5 million people each year.
- The network comprises around 170 local Age UK Chapters through Age UK, Age Scotland, Age Cymru and Age NI.

Table 4. AGE UK Services

AGE UK Services	
Befriending services	Telephone friendship: The Silver Line is a free telephone friendship service available either for a volunteer to make a scheduled phone call or a 24-hour helpline service to speak at any time. Face-to-face befriending: A volunteer befriender is connected to an older person to visit with them in their home, or accompany them to an activity outside the home.
Transport	Coordinated efforts with other community organizations to provide door-to- door transport for older people. Other services include wheelchair-accessible minibus service, or using a befriender as a travelling companion.
Social activities	Region-dependent based on availability at each local Age UK; includes arts and crafts, bridge groups, morning coffee, Men in Sheds, photography club, pub lunch, quizzes and tea dances. Opportunities require booking and may require a small fee.
Day centres	Full programming with trained staff and volunteers with singing, music, quizzes, gentle exercise, arts and crafts, day trips as well as hot lunch and refreshments. Some centres offer services such as mobile supermarkets, assisted bathing, hair dressing and foot care.
Lunch clubs	Cafés and restaurants that provide an opportunity for people to get together over a meal or drink and socialize, with proceeds supporting their local Age UK. Lunch clubs are recurring groups that meet weekly or monthly and require an advance payment with transportation (but can be arranged by Age UK).
IT Training	Training courses that are geared towards helping older adults successfully navigate computers and the internet.

AGE UK: CASE STUDIES

These community-level initiatives involved older people, academics, service-delivery leaders, policy thinkers, funders and government experts in designing programming and interventions to gather non-academic evidence through the experiences of older persons participating in the novel interventions.¹⁷⁶

- **1. Essex County Council Isolation Index:** By using commercial demographic data and specific variables associated with isolation and loneliness, a unique "Isolation Index" was generated. This was used to identify households that were potentially vulnerable to loneliness and isolation in order to allocate resources and inform community planning.
- **2. Touchstones:** A project delivered through local Age UKs which provided practical skills for day-to-day living for bereaved older people; 200 older adults were engaged over 18 months by 49 staff and volunteers. Events were advertised by radio, print, electronic and social media, and access was by self-referral or general practitioner referral. Sessions delivered practical skills training that was directed by the participants. Feedback showed 91 per cent felt more involved or connected with their community and 86 per cent felt they had more confidence to go out and meet people.
- **3. Fit for the Future:** A program run by local Age UKs where a trained staff or volunteer would meet with an older adult to design a personal, tailored plan for activities and exercise groups. Referrals were through healthcare professionals, friends and relatives or other community organizations. Of the 4,799 participants enrolled across the country, more than 35 per cent increased their amount of moderate to intense physical activity, and almost a quarter experienced an improvement in social connectedness.
- **4. The Silver Line Helpline:** 24-hour, free and confidential helpline which offers information, friendship and advice to older people.
- **5. Active Online:** A project designed to provide free internet training with Viridian Housing, a social housing association that houses more than 30,000 people in England. Training operated on a one-on-one basis using existing organizations that provide training and support for technological literacy. Evaluation showed that 76 per cent of residents thought the tablet was easy to use and 61 per cent felt more in touch with the world around them.

What Interventions can Effectively Address Social Isolation and Loneliness?

The heterogeneity in definitions of social isolation and loneliness has made it challenging to assess the comparative efficacy of various interventions. Furthermore, most intervention-based studies report short-term follow-up outcomes, leaving their long-term impact unknown. Another factor to consider is the wide variety of social isolation and loneliness scales and scores as outcome measures. There is also no guidance for whether changes in objective scores can be considered clinically significant or modify clinical outcomes of interest, such as healthcare utilization or mortality.

Overall, despite a broad range of interventions, it is unclear which of them are effective in either the short- or long-term. Furthermore, the mechanism to explain the reason for improvement in connectedness or feelings of loneliness is often unclear; research is still needed to evaluate why certain interventions are effective.¹⁷⁷ However, the number of factors contributing to loneliness and social isolation also means that there are opportunities for multifaceted interventions to target smaller components of these complex conditions.

Evaluation should be a priority for any effort to reduce social isolation and loneliness if it is to lead to sustainable, largerscale interventions. Systematic reviews have repeatedly highlighted important limitations of existing evaluations, namely that programs are small in scale and have not been rigorously evaluated (e.g., in a randomized, controlled trial with a control group). It has been suggested that evaluations should be comprehensive, with sound design, comparators and assessments of cost-effectiveness.^{178,179}

The accessibility of programs has also been identified as a concern, with some participants experiencing setbacks based on multimorbidity, family, social, economic or cultural factors.¹⁸⁰ Furthermore, programming should consider barriers identified by older adults, which include: fears of experiencing social rejection; exploitation; identity loss; illness; loss of contact with friends and relatives; lack of a supportive community; and a lack of acceptable social opportunities.¹⁸¹

Generally, systematic reviews and metaanalyses have concluded that educational and social activity group interventions that target specific groups have the potential to alleviate social isolation and loneliness among older people;¹⁸² however, the quality of evidence for most forms of interventions is limited.³³ Other interventions that have shown promise include programs to improve social skills, enhance social support, increase opportunities for social interaction, and address deficits in social cognition (the concept that loneliness impacts one's perception of their social interactions and may bias them towards negative impressions of their social interactions).¹⁸³ Fortunately, the multifactorial nature of both loneliness and social isolation allows for multi-modal intervention strategies.

There are four general principles identified in primary literature to guide the development of interventions to combat social isolation and loneliness:

- Intervention strategies should leverage existing community resources, such as charitable organizations, as seen in the U.K. and Australia;
- Interventions should be designed to be socially and culturally appropriate and safe to meet the needs of specific populations, such as 2SLGBTQIA+ communities¹⁸⁴ or racialized and ethnocultural communities;^{53,54}

- Interventions should include older people in their program design, planning, execution and evaluation;¹⁶⁶
- 4. Based on a social-ecological model, the individual, family, community/ neighbourhood and social policy levels can all be targeted with interventions, because all of these levels involve factors that are tied to social isolation and loneliness.¹⁸⁵

Figure 9. Levels of responsibility for public health interventions to prevent and address social isolation and lone<u>liness</u>



Adapted from: Mann, F., Bone, J. K., Lloyd-Evans, B., Frerichs, J., Pinfold, V., Ma, R., ... & Johnson, S. (2017). A life less lonely: the state of the art in interventions to reduce loneliness in people with mental health problems. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology, 52(6), 627-638.

Age UK advocates for an individualized approach to addressing loneliness based on three key issues:

- 1. Reaching lonely individuals;
- Understanding the nature of an individual's loneliness and developing a personalized response; and
- 3. Supporting lonely individuals to access appropriate services.¹⁸⁶

Additionally, in an integrative review, common features of successful interventions included: adaptability to local needs; a communitydevelopment approach engaging older people and prioritizing autonomy; and productive engagement (as opposed to passive activities).³³

Priorities identified based on thematic analyses show that lonely older adults are often unaware of programs in their neighbourhood, are concerned about the stigma and stereotypes associated with being lonely, and have negative views of social groups that have little to no structured activity rather than meeting for a shared interest.¹⁶⁵ This reinforces the principle that older adults should be involved in community planning in order to prioritize the services or experiences that they feel would be beneficial.¹⁸¹

Moreover, at all levels, accessibility is vital. Factors related to access to providers or programs — such as the physical environment, transportation and digital connectedness — should be considered.



Furthermore, inclusivity should also be considered. Stigma can also lead to social exclusion for particular groups, many of which are already at higher risk of social isolation and loneliness based on race, sexuality or comorbidities.⁵⁷

Many different types of interventions have been assessed, including: personal contact

(scheduled with another person); activity and group discussions; animal contact; skills courses; engagement with services (e.g., multifaceted programming); reminiscence; robotics; radio programming; and support groups.¹⁷⁷ There has also been increased interest in psychological approaches to mitigating loneliness.¹⁸⁷ Some examples of these will be explored below.



Individual interventions should be designed to improve social skills, enhance social support, increase opportunities for social interaction and identify and address barriers such as mobility and transportation.¹³ Programs that create opportunities to socialize are felt to be generally beneficial.¹⁸⁸ Individual-level interventions not based on direct socialization include pet ownership, which has been shown to reduce loneliness and promote physical activity,¹⁸⁹ and formal or informal adult learning programs, which have been demonstrated to benefit physical, psychological and social well-being.¹⁹⁰

Attention to psychological factors is also important for interventions at the individual level. Characteristics of the person are incorporated into one of the most established models of loneliness, which includes how a person's psychological characteristics are translated into thoughts, feelings and behaviours.²⁸

Different models incorporate similar concepts, such that perceived social isolation is analogous to feeling unsafe and leads to cognitive biases: relative to non-lonely people, lonely individuals see the social world as a more threatening place, expect more negative social interactions, and remember more negative social information.¹⁹¹

The U.K.'s Campaign to End Loneliness released a report in July 2020 focused exclusively on the psychology of loneliness, which provides a broad review of how psychological factors can be effectively incorporated into loneliness interventions.¹⁸⁶ The Campaign to End Loneliness outlines what it calls the "Downward Spiral of Loneliness": in essence, the negative social expectations of lonely people tend to prompt behaviours from others that confirm their expectations, creating a self-fulfilling prophecy in which they withdraw from potential social partners.¹⁹²

Internalized ageism has also been referred to as a self-fulfilling prophecy, with stereotypes and expectations related to loneliness in old age being associated with subsequently reported loneliness many years later.¹⁹³

It has also been suggested that reduced social participation may be linked to fears about engaging in social participation opportunities, including fears of social rejection and/ or exploitation, among older adults.¹⁸¹ The Campaign to End Loneliness report suggests cognitive behavioural therapy, mindfulness and positive psychology are important tools to combat loneliness.¹⁸⁶ The report ultimately calls for future programs to explicitly include psychological approaches to addressing loneliness, along with evaluation of programs based on psychological interventions.¹⁸⁶

A range of technology-based interventions can also be considered. For example, digital literacy, electronic social connections (such as chat rooms or online games), radio shows and robotic companions all involve the use of technology. While some research suggests that older adults feel anxious about using new technology and have concerns about the security of their personal data, many also report that they are open to learning to use new technologies.¹⁹⁴ In fact, the overall use of technology among older persons is increasing.¹⁹⁵ In Canada, age is the primary determinant of internet use among the population aged 65 years and older, with Canadians aged 80 years and older the least likely to use the internet. Notably, higher educational attainment and socio-economic status also increase the likelihood of internet use. From 2007 to 2016, internet use among older Canadians more than doubled, from 32 per cent to 68 per cent.¹⁹⁶

Data collected during the COVID-19 pandemic further suggests older Canadians have continued to become increasingly comfortable with digital technologies.¹⁸ According to the CLSA data collected during the initial months of COVID-19 pandemic in 2020, 48 per cent of older adults isolating at home used video calls to stay in contact during the pandemic, and 44 per cent used social media. Moreover, a poll of Canadians aged 65 years and older conducted by AgeWell in 2020 found that the pandemic had significantly increased technology use among older Canadians, with 72 per cent reporting that they felt confident using technology and 88 per cent reporting that they used the internet daily.¹⁹⁷ However, while the pandemic has led more older adults to incorporate technology into their daily lives, that is less likely to be the case for those aged 80 years and older.¹⁸

While evidence around the effectiveness of computer and internet programs in managing loneliness in older adults remains mixed, ^{198,199} the overall impact of technology use may be a reduction in social isolation and loneliness.^{200,201} However, the accessibility of digital or technological interventions may be limited. A recent literature review on the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on older adults found that a "digital divide" continues to exist in Canada, with certain segments of the population less likely to use and/or have access to digital technology.¹⁸ Certain populations of older adults — such as those with low incomes or physical disabilities, those living in rural communities and the very old — are less likely to use or have access to high-speed internet and digital technology. Thus, technology-based interventions must be developed with those with significant sensory impairments, limited internet access and financial limitations in mind. Moreover, existing evidence, while anecdotal, suggests that a key enabler for the success of technology-based interventions is providing older adults with technology education and training programs, as well as accessible and affordable technology and internet services.¹⁸ The federal government's recent announcement that it will provide high-speed internet for low-income older adults for \$20 a month should help to improve internet accessibility.202

Another technology-based intervention is the use of assistive technologies designed to support communication. The ability to communicate is important in maintaining social interactions among older adults.²⁰³ Furthermore, hearing loss is associated with loneliness and social isolation.⁶⁵ The use of hearing aids has been associated with improvement in social and emotional communication, as well as reduced loneliness.^{204,205} Therefore, greater assessment of hearing and use of hearing technologies is another possible area of intervention that could improve the ability of older adults to communicate and maintain social engagement.

Ultimately, specific interventions will require additional assessment. Although the diversity of technological interventions is appealing, not all of them will be universally suitable or accessible for all older persons.

Case Study: The Good Companions' Seniors' Centre Without Walls

The Good Companions is a non-profit multi-service seniors' centre based in Ottawa that offers programs and services to provide older adults with opportunities to participate in social, recreational, educational and volunteer activities, and supports their independence, health and well-being.²⁰⁶

One of its programs is a Seniors' Centre Without Walls (SCWW), which offers free telephone-based group activities for older adults aged 55 years and older, as well as adults with disabilities, living in Ottawa and surrounding rural areas. Using group telephone calls, the SCWW runs a series of various activity programs that offer isolated, lonely and vulnerable older adults the opportunity to access important information and regularly connect with each other and the community. For example, the lineup of programs includes a health and wellness series and a music and storytelling series. The programs provide participants with health-related information from professionals in the community and frequent opportunities to engage in brainstimulating activities and create meaningful friendships

Initially launched as a pilot project in 2015, the Good Companions' SCWW was the first initiative of its kind in Ontario, modelled on similar programs from the United States that have been running successfully for more than 25 years. Between July 2020 and March 2021, the program offered more than 3,000 telephone sessions, serving more than 4,000 older adults in the region. About 80 per cent of participants surveyed by the organization report that the SCWW has allowed them to access information and services they would not have been able to access otherwise. Moreover, 66 per cent of participants reported that they felt lonely (lonely, very lonely or extremely lonely) before joining the program, while only 30 per cent rated themselves as lonely since joining the program.²⁰⁷

The Good Companions is currently leading a three-year expansion project to establish SCWWs in other communities across Ontario and the Atlantic Provinces. The main goals of the project are to support 250 other agencies that serve vulnerable older adults in their communities to deliver SCWWs, and reduce social isolation and loneliness for more than 14,000 older adults living across these communities. The Good Companions has already trained and supported more than 150 agencies across Ontario to start SCWWs during the COVID-19 pandemic. Plans also include the creation of a National Advisory Committee to guide and support the expansion, as well as a Central Database of key resources from across Canada and the United States that will be regularly updated to support partner agencies.

The SCWW expansion also includes a language expansion project, with plans to add services in Somali, Arabic, Russian and Spanish, in addition to those services currently offered in English, French, Cantonese and Mandarin.

The Good Companions' SCWW provides a great example of the types of effective and accessible initiatives that can be easily implemented to help combat social isolation and loneliness among older Canadians. Moreover, the three-year expansion project demonstrates that with co-ordinated efforts and targeted resourcing, sustainable programs to break social isolation and loneliness among older adults can be implemented and delivered.

Existing programming interventions are generally focused on befriending activities or partaking in shared activities, including exercise, to encourage social engagement and companionship. The most common types of programs are exercise-based, which have generally achieved favourable results in reducing loneliness and social isolation.^{51,208} Exercise programs are also known to improve physical functioning and reduce the risk of falls, leading to positive outcomes in various health domains.^{209,210} In Canada, for example, the Government of Ontario began funding 2,000 free exercise and fall-prevention classes in 2013, as part of its Seniors Strategy.²¹¹ While the program continues to operate, its effectiveness at preventing falls or combating social isolation has never been evaluated.

Specific health-care interventions that have been devised to address social isolation

and loneliness include "social prescribing," in which prescriptions are written for non-pharmacologic interventions such as engaging in social activities or exercise.²¹² Evidence for social prescribing is generally supportive of its potential to reduce healthcare utilization.²¹³ However, in one study, older individuals who were surveyed did not identify loneliness as an illness and felt their primary care provider lacked an understanding of problems that were not physical in nature.¹¹⁹ Patients may also be unlikely to disclose loneliness-related issues due to their associated stigma.¹¹⁹ Despite this, primary health-care providers generally acknowledge the importance of social factors in determining a patient's health and wellbeing, and have identified social prescribing as a potentially useful intervention.¹⁷⁸ Many social prescribing programs are currently being evaluated to better understand their feasibility and longevity.^{214,215}

Social prescribing is an opportunity to connect health and social activity; however, procedural aspects and the broader social setting need to be considered.²¹⁶

Higher-level interventions should be based on a population health approach and integrate screening and counselling.¹³ It has also been suggested that health providers should routinely document psychosocial information, such as social supports, given the identified health consequences of both loneliness and social isolation. Questions designed to identify a psychosocial "vital sign" indicator for inclusion in electronic health records would promote screening and assessment of social situations.¹³ Tools designed to collect socio-demographic information are increasingly being used in primary and acute care. As biopsychosocial assessments, or the initial assessments conducted to assess the biological, psychological and social factors contributing to isolation and loneliness become more robust, they will likely help to identify data that can be used as indicators for social well-being.

Connections between social determinants of health and social isolation and loneliness have been shown to exist via demographic factors, including education and socioeconomic status.^{57,217} Many barriers to intervention are inherently related to these factors. This includes group-level segregation, referring to populations that are more likely to be socially excluded as a whole.²¹⁷ These populations tend to be at higher risk for other poor health outcomes. Similarly, frailty has been correlated with low education levels and living in the most deprived neighbourhoods.²¹⁸ People who are more satisfied with their neighbourhood and its facilities tend to feel less lonely.⁴⁸ In addition, use of transportation has been shown to mitigate loneliness,⁴⁸ suggesting that accessible transportation and accessible physical environments are important considerations.

Overall, there is some evidence that both social isolation and loneliness have structural determinants, and that larger-scale interventions targeting socioeconomic or social determinants of health may be impactful in reducing loneliness and social isolation.⁵⁷



What Existing Initiatives Could be Leveraged in Canada to Address Social Isolation and Loneliness in Older Canadians?

While Canada has launched several national initiatives to address social isolation and loneliness, few sustainable, long-term strategies have been adopted, despite recommendations from the federal government's National Seniors Council (NSC) almost a decade ago in 2013.¹ By incorporating contemporary evidence and looking to the best practices of other countries, Canada can continue to develop individual and population-based interventions to improve the social health of older Canadians.

In the meantime, as data in support of social isolation and loneliness as important public health issues has emerged, cities and communities across the country have also advocated for evidence-based changes to support the greater social connectedness of older persons.^{219,220} The main interventions being used by local and community-based programs include:

- Physical or virtual contact programs that aim to provide older persons with companionship and ties to the community;
- Programs that seek to connect older persons to services and information that can help prevent or reduce isolation; and
- Programs that attempt to build more long-standing connections between older persons and others in the community.

All federal, provincial and territorial governments in Canada provide some level of online and phone-based information for older persons and their family members. These directories of services and resources are portals to government and community-based services, including the types of interventions listed above, in their respective jurisdictions.

In 2004, the Government of Canada established its New Horizons for Seniors Program (NHSP) to fund community organizations to mitigate the risk of social isolation with projects that promote social participation, mentoring and volunteering. The goals of the NHSP are to empower and encourage older adults to share their knowledge, skills and experience with others in the community; enhance social well-being and community vitality; and address social inclusion. The program has funded more than 23,600 projects since 2004.

In 2016, the federal government identified social isolation as a priority and distributed funding to nine projects designed to specifically combat social isolation.²²¹ In the 2019 budget, the government further announced an additional \$100 million over five years for the NHSP to support local organizations across the country to have a positive impact on older adults, social participation and community development. Some programs have created multifaceted programming, including in Hamilton and Toronto in Ontario. Hamilton released a report at the end of its project highlighting the specific programs that were established to identify and reduce social isolation, as well as the population level outcomes achieved and significant improvements in isolation among participants.²²² The most recent 2022 federal budget has proposed another \$20 million over two years to continue expanding the NHSP program and support more projects.²²³

Provincial governments have also funded projects and organizations to develop programming for older adults. For example, since 2014 in Ontario, the Seniors Community Grant Program has encouraged community involvement among older persons by supporting hundreds of projects focused on volunteerism, learning, financial awareness, social inclusion, elder abuse prevention, mental well-being and physical activity. The province committed \$5 million in 2021-22, an increase from \$3 million in 2019-20, for non-profit community organizations and municipalities to receive funding ranging from \$1,000 to \$25,000 for local projects.²²⁴ The Ontario government has also expanded its funding to Seniors Active Living Centres (SALCs) as part of its Seniors Strategy. SALCs offer a range of activities for seniors in the community, including exercise clubs, workshops and social gatherings,²²⁵ and many centres successfully transitioned to providing online or virtual programming due to the COVID-19 pandemic.²²⁶ There are now more than 300 SALCs across the province.

Community and non-profit organizations have been at the forefront of outreach and service delivery targeting social isolation and loneliness among older adults. However, many of the successful programs and interventions offered at this level are only supported by shortterm grants and funding, threatening their long-term sustainability.¹⁸ Ensuring community and non-profit organizations can secure adequate and sustainable funding to support operations and successful programs is key to addressing social isolation and loneliness among older adults moving forward, particularly in the face of the additional challenges brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic.



Canada's New Horizons for Seniors Program

When Employment and Social Development Canada (ESDC) identified seniors' social isolation as a key issue, the 2015-16 Pan-Canadian Call for Proposals (CFP) of the New Horizons for Seniors Program (NHSP) was used to support projects that aimed to address this issue. Nine collaborative programs received \$21 million in funding until 2019. Several projects have provided details of their results:

1. Quebec City, QC - Collectif Aînés IS Ville de Québec

The members of the Collectif aimed to inform and act to create favourable environments with the supports of community groups and other stakeholders. The main partners were Accès transports viables, Centre d'action bénévole du Contrefort, Réseau uebecois de villes et villages en santé, and l'Université Laval.

2. Montreal, QC - Caregivers Collective

A collaborative effort developed with a focus on reducing isolation, social withdrawal and disorientation among caregiving older adults. Three main programs were established: a drop-in respite (Cummings Drop-in Program), a peer mentorship program (Caregiver Navigator Project) and Huddol — a social collaborative application designed to build supportive networks and connections to professionals, health organizations and peers.

3. Ottawa, ON – Keeping Ottawa Seniors Connected

A collaborative effort reported to have engaged 9,094 older adults in 3,118 activities at 86 locations, for a total of 60,262 participants. It also engaged 1,721 volunteers, of whom 1,501 were older adults; secured \$772,226 of in-kind support; and connected with 123 collaborators.

4. Toronto, ON – Engagement to Reduce Isolation of Caregivers at Home and Enhancing Seniors (ENRICHES)

Programming focused on family caregivers based on collaboration between the Alzheimer Society Toronto, Canadian Mental Health Association Ontario, North York Community House, WoodGreen Community Services and the Reitman Centre at Sinai Health System. Programming created a network of more than 240 organizations and stakeholders across Toronto, engaged more than 6,000 caregivers and connected them to services, and trained more than 2,180 professionals and more than 700 volunteers.

5. Hamilton, ON – Hamilton Seniors Isolation Impact Plan (HSIIP)

The HSIIP, funded between 2016 and 2019, was comprised of seven community partners structured around a backbone organization, direct service organizations and a research team responsible for data collection, training and knowledge mobilization. It focused on understanding how providers and the community understood social isolation and addressing social isolation at the population level. The team included a central group of representatives from various organizations and programs. The research team had an additional research advisory group of older people who were consulted throughout the project (see p. 56 for further information).

6. South and Central Saskatchewan – Reducing Isolation in Seniors in South and Central Saskatchewan (RISC)

Collaborative project between the Saskatchewan Seniors Mechanism, the Alzheimer's Society of Saskatchewan, and the Canadian Red Cross (Saskatchewan) – along with SPHERU and the Lifelong Learning Centre at the University of Regina. Initiatives included older adult abuse prevention, dementia helpline, a friendly visiting program among others. There was a full evaluation of the project facilitated by the University of Regina.

7. Edmonton, AB – Pan-Edmonton Group Addressing Social Isolation of Seniors (PEGASIS)

One main project was to facilitate transportation among older Albertans. The program provided volunteer-based door-to-door rides to low-resourced older adults with physical and mental challenges that make them ineligible or inappropriate for other public transit options. It has provided 31,730 assisted rides to 823 older adults over 293,350 kilometres using 37,670 volunteer hours.

8. Vancouver, BC – Allies in Aging

More than 30 organizations worked together to connect more than 15,000 older adults to supports and services. The focus was on older adults at risk of isolation due to disability, low income, language or cultural barriers. Between 2016 and 2019, they ran several events and workshops, annual gatherings and other projects. The final evaluation report in November 2019 reported improvement in feelings of connection, availability of supports and the percentage of older adults participating in meaningful activities.

9. Nanaimo, BC - Seniors Connect

This project was designed to measurably reduce the rate of social isolation among older adults in Nanaimo, B.C., with a focus on high-risk older adult populations. This was a collaborative project through Nanaimo Family Life Association, Nanaimo Women's Resource Centre, the City of Nanaimo municipal government, Lifeline and HealthWell Educators and Consultants (a private company).

Hamilton Seniors Isolation Impact Plan (HSIIP)

Goals:

- 1. Ensure that 20 per cent of isolated older adults have improved access to help and support
- 2. Ensure 10 per cent participate more regularly in activities
- 3. Ensure 20 per cent feel more connected to people
- 4. Ensure 10 per cent feel more valued by people.

The components of programming included:

- I. Backbone Project: A Backbone staff coordinates meetings, guides planning and evaluation, shares information, promotes communication and conducts community outreach.
- **II. CareDove Project:** An online portal provides information about services available to older adults in Hamilton and enables organizations to exchange referrals.
- **III. Research Project:** Researchers gain qualitative insights from older adults and service providers, and mobilize knowledge about isolation through delivery of training, reports and publications.
- **IV. Community Connector Project:** Staff work one-on-one with older adults throughout Greater Hamilton to anchor them into services and activities.
- V. Hospital Connector Projects: Staff work one-on-one with older adults who are returning home from a hospital stay to anchor them into services and activities.
- VI. Peer Connector Project: Volunteers aged 55 and older provide weekly friendly visits to older adults and can accompany them to activities in the community.

The project engaged approximately 200 organizations, businesses and community groups. It served more than 1,556 isolated older adults, with an additional 390 family members or friends indirectly benefiting from supports. Therefore, as its first population-level outcome, the HSIIP reached 13.7 per cent of isolated older adults in Hamilton, or about 70 per cent of its target. The HSIIP Collaborative felt this was a very positive outcome considering the challenges of establishing new programs, identifying isolated older adults in the population, facing issues around program accessibility in the community, augmenting existing referral networks and case complexity. Overall, the HSIIP Collaborative determined that more than 90 per cent of the clients served were significantly connected to services through the HSIIP project.

In an exit survey of one-third of participants, 90 per cent agreed they had more help and support, 87 per cent agreed they were more connected to services and 65 per cent agreed they were more connected to people. On intake, 45 per cent reported feeling isolated often or always; upon exit, this was reduced to eight per cent. The proportion of older adults who reported participating in activities only a few times per year or less was reduced from 63 per cent to 33 per cent.

The HSIIP Collaborative met three other important population-level outcomes:

- 8.8 per cent of isolated older adults in Hamilton now participate more in social and physical activities, achieving 88 per cent of its population target.
- 8.7 per cent of isolated older adults feel more valued by people, equating to 87 per cent of its population goal.
- 9.5 per cent of isolated older adults feel they are more connected to people, achieving 48 per cent of its population goal.

The collaborative found that the population of older adults who are isolated and lacking supports is growing steadily. They have been falling through the cracks of the current system and need help to access services. The consequences of not intervening are expensive; unmet needs lead to preventable declines in health and functional capacity, increasing the number of isolated older adults who will require access to emergency and acute care in the future.

Recommendations for Addressing Social Isolation and Loneliness in Canada

In 2017, Canada's National Seniors Council provided a framework through which recommendations could be made to address social isolation and loneliness in older Canadians. Similarly, the 2017 Canadian Chief Medical Officer of Health Report on Connected Communities outlined a series of principles for recommendations designed "to stop the growing public health 'epidemic' of social isolation, stress and loss of community".²²⁷ Overall, it is clear that a comprehensive and balanced approach to address social isolation and loneliness with federal leadership and support is required. This approach should also clearly define measures to evaluate and consistently track the impact of social isolation and loneliness across the Canadian population, and integrate assessments throughout the lifespan (e.g., as part of routine population health screening) which can help identify changes in older age.

The NIA therefore recommends that the Canadian federal government, like other countries, create a national strategy to comprehensively address the growing issue of social isolation and loneliness in older Canadians. The key elements of a national strategy should include the creation of national definitions and measures that can be easily applied at multiple levels. Furthermore, Canada's Minister of Seniors and Minister for Mental Health and Addictions could share the responsibility to create and implement such a strategy. Acknowledging social isolation and loneliness at a national level will also help to raise awareness and create opportunities to develop best practices to support national, regional and local programming and interventions.

To facilitate this, the NIA offers the following recommendations to advance a national strategy:

1. Adopt consistent national definitions and clearly identify the scope of social isolation and loneliness in Canada

There are multiple tools and measures that can be used to assess social isolation and loneliness. Using clear and predetermined national definitions will promote understanding through consistency. It will allow for changes to be tracked longitudinally in a more meaningful way, and to clearly determine the impact of interventions. Standardized tools can also be used in a variety of contexts and could be integrated into clinical, organizational and primary data collection and research settings. For example, a brief scale could be integrated into assessments done by community agencies working with older persons or home-care services that are engaging with older Canadians in the community. It could also help older hospital inpatients,

a population shown to be at risk of social isolation after discharge, by identifying this as an issue for follow-up with outpatient health-care providers, or prompting referrals to community agencies and services.

Given the link between social isolation and loneliness and frailty, falls and malnutrition, older adults should be assessed for social vulnerability by all members of their care team, including nurses, social workers, pharmacists, physiotherapists, occupational therapists and dieticians, in addition to physicians. Any involvement in the community or health-care setting can be used to help identify potentially vulnerable individuals and groups who are not already being supported and ensure they have proper supports and services.

The NIA suggests that the federal government further seek expert opinions to determine which measures from population-level data would be most appropriate and feasible. For example, living alone is commonly used as a proxy for less frequent social contacts and is more readily available than data regarding activities and the frequency of social contact. Alternatively, it could develop standardized questionnaires that can sample the population with a focus on social isolation and loneliness.

There are multiple scales used for the measurement of social isolation and loneliness. The NIA suggests that the Hughes Three-Item Loneliness Scale as a brief assessment tool and the six-item Lubben Social Network Scale be considered for use in clinical and other assessments. These scales could be routinely implemented by healthcare providers, with particular attention to assessment at transitional moments such as retirement, relocation, divorce or bereavement. Other scales, such as the more comprehensive UCLA Loneliness Scale and the Duke Social Support Index, should be strongly considered for programming and research purposes, as both are readily available and validated for use in older adults.

Attention should be paid to all populations of older Canadians, such as older Indigenous adults or older adults living in long-term care settings, to ensure any potential measures being proposed are both culturally appropriate and safe.

2. Raise awareness, de-stigmatize and promote best practices for older Canadians who are experiencing or at risk of experiencing social isolation and loneliness

By employing a national strategy, Canada can better acknowledge and address social isolation and loneliness on a national level. This will facilitate awareness, both for individuals and communities, as well as on a larger provincial or territorial scale. Collaboration between provinces and territories in a national strategy would create opportunities to develop best practices for programming and interventions. This could build on the Government of Canada's toolkit — Working Together for Seniors: A Toolkit to Promote the Social Integration of Seniors in Community Services, Programs and Policies developed through Federal, Provincial and Territorial Ministers Responsible for Seniors Forum and released in 2007.

Awareness is also vital to combatting stigma, and it is important to emphasize the valuable roles that older Canadians can play in society through, for example, entrepreneurship,

mentorship, volunteerism and community participation. Efforts can be guided by established and successful programming in other countries, such as the U.K.'s Campaign to End Loneliness, as well as regional initiatives that have been shown to be successful. The federal government has previously executed similar campaigns, such as the Government of Canada Federal Elder Abuse Initiative in 2008.²²⁸ In addition to top-down government initiatives, awareness-building efforts can leverage the work of organizations that have taken a bottom-up approach to work with older Canadians in the community, with inspiration and implementation strategies coming from successful but time-limited initiatives such as the Hamilton Seniors Isolation Impact Plan.

A national strategy should be evidence-based, building on the recent Canadian estimates of vulnerable or at-risk older Canadians, and involve key stakeholders — including older Canadians and the organizations that support them. National recognition of social isolation and loneliness as public health concerns should be linked to existing assets, such as the federal government's New Horizons for Seniors Program, and integrate lessons learned from previous time-limited NHSP initiatives. Many of these initiatives created educational materials for distribution, both in online and print formats.

Increased public awareness can also help to identify older adults experiencing social isolation and/or loneliness, as individuals and organizations may already have existing concerns or have identified at-risk persons whom they have contact with. Furthermore, awareness is a prerequisite for discussions among stakeholders before they work together to develop or implement additional initiatives.

3. Raise public and provider awareness about the risks of social isolation and loneliness to people of all ages, including the adverse health effects

Awareness efforts should also focus on the adverse impacts of social isolation and loneliness, as the main consequences are well described. Public awareness can prompt individuals to identify concerns regarding their own level of social connection, or that of others they know. The U.K.'s Campaign to End Loneliness has suggested that in order to promote self-awareness and self-efficacy, public health messaging should emphasize the importance of meaningful social relationships and the psychological and emotional aspects of how to nurture them. Additionally, integrating screening for social isolation and loneliness into health-care settings can help prevent or reduce adverse health effects. Screening in other settings such as community centres, libraries and centres of worship may also identify at-risk individuals.

With increasing concern about loneliness and social isolation in younger ages, screening will become increasingly important to mitigate long-term consequences that will negatively impact population health in the future. Screening can be done throughout the lifespan to identify at-risk individuals, or patients who are socially isolated or lonely, as a means of facilitating primary prevention. The integration of scales or screening questions into health-care settings (primary or acute care) will also de-stigmatize these issues. Primary-care providers who have an established, longitudinal relationship with patients can engage in questioning around social habits and connections and monitor

changes over time. Primary-care screening is also important for other concurrent disorders or risk factors, such as hearing or visual loss and psychiatric diagnoses, or to identify important life transitions that may increase an individual's risk for loneliness, such as the recent loss of a spouse. The primary-care provider can make referrals as appropriate for audiology assessments, visual assessments or mental health assessments.

Some interventions, such as social prescribing, have already been implemented in primary care settings. Opportunities for social prescribing would be enhanced by service co-ordination and improved awareness of programming in the community. Currently, social prescribing initiatives are being piloted in many regions.²²⁹ Given that infrastructure has been developed in Ontario through the Alliance for Healthier Communities project, the government should consider expanding this practice. Importantly, these programs should include an evaluation component to assess their feasibility, accessibility, cost and benefits.

Health providers are increasingly prescribing non-pharmacologic interventions, such as diet and exercise, with the recognition that health and well-being can be positively impacted by engagement in specific behaviours. Enhanced primary-care models, such as Ontario's Community Health Centres and Family Health Teams, often have connections to social work or mental health supports, which can provide other important non-pharmacologic interventions. Enhanced primary care models can provide resources or treatment for concurrent mood disorders and engage in psychoeducational programming to provide general information about isolation and loneliness.

They can also more readily provide evidence-based social interventions (such as CBT or social skills training) and referrals to community-based programs.

The national strategy should focus on providing access to both information and services and programs at all levels (municipal, provincial/territorial and federal). The development of comprehensive centralized resources can further assist in providing wraparound services by connecting individuals to multiple supports as needed.

4. Ensure research efforts continue to focus on understanding the impact of social isolation and loneliness in Canada, as well as evaluating the effectiveness of interventions to address it at the local, regional and national levels

As part of the national strategy, the federal government should fund research to evaluate the impact of existing services and programs targeting social isolation and loneliness. Community and nonprofit organizations, which have been at the forefront of delivering programs and services to support older adults during the pandemic, in particular need the capacity to formally evaluate their programs. Currently, many lack that capacity, with the success of their interventions primarily evaluated using a varied and often incomplete range of evidence such as participant feedback and other anecdotal information.¹⁸ There are also important sub-populations for which data is limited, including older adults who live in long-term care settings, have cognitive impairment, identify as 2SLGBTQIA+ or are non-English speaking.

Ensuring quantitative and qualitative evaluations using an intersectional approach will be essential to understanding the needs of older adults, and the utility and impact of interventions. This will further enable interventions to be reproduced and scaled.

There is also a need for further population-level and community-level data to identify and measure the proportion of socially isolated and/or lonely older adults. Academic pursuits, such as research by academic institutions and institutes associated with tertiary care facilities, should continue to evolve knowledge about risk factors, comorbidities and interventions targeting social isolation and loneliness. Knowledge translation should also be a priority.

As noted earlier, establishing consistent definitions and measurements will facilitate the reliable evaluation of programs to determine the actual effectiveness of interventions. Given the global impact of social isolation and loneliness, collaborative efforts with countries that have strong infrastructure for research and evaluation of social isolation and loneliness can provide a framework and a basis for cross-cultural comparisons. For example, other nations highlighted previously (e.g. the U.K., New Zealand, Japan), emphasize research and academic endeavours by organizations and charities that lead initiatives in their respective populations. The U.K.'s National Health Service (NHS) has proposed a common outcomes framework designed for social prescribing — focusing on the impact on the person, community groups and the health and care system — that may be applied more broadly." Working

with these other countries to potentially adopt internationally accepted definitions and measures would further support international collaboration and comparisons.

5. Build the collective capacity of organizations to address social isolation and loneliness and improve overall service delivery

There are existing programs and organizations working to improve the social well-being of older Canadians, but as illustrated by Age UK, combining organizational resources can facilitate more co-ordinated service delivery. There may be overlap in use of services by individuals in the community, or conversely, an individual may only be connected with a single agency but would benefit from other services or opportunities. As illustrated by Hamilton, co-ordination of agencies allowed for direct referrals between organizations and the creation of a centralized resource for organizational providers. Furthermore, redundancies in programming and services can be consolidated between organizations. For example, during the COVID-19 pandemic, many different centres were able to initiate phone-based interventions. The efforts of volunteers could be better maximized if there was collaboration between agencies to co-ordinate such interventions.

There is geographic variation in the needs of communities and the feasibility of multi-modal interventions; therefore, building collective capacity through collaboration in a regional approach can also benefit socially isolated or lonely older Canadians. For example, Age UK modelled a neighbourhood approach in which it piloted its projects in specific areas. In Canada, where many programs have restricted areas of service, greater overall collaboration between smaller areas may allow different organizations to fill gaps in services in different regions. The government's Working Together for Seniors toolkit could be updated and disseminated to organizations to provide guidance and promote more consistent approaches to collaboration.

Capacity-building also refers to building capacity for coping, as highlighted by the recent Age UK publication on the psychology of loneliness. While coping strategies are varied,²³⁰ organizations should be encouraged to build capacity to promote coping via psychology-based interventions such as CBT and mindfulness.

6. Prioritize equity, accessibility and inclusion-based approaches to addressing social isolation and loneliness

Both social isolation and loneliness have been linked to socioeconomic status and other structural factors. Therefore, an upstream approach targeting structural or societal variables should be considered. As mentioned above, some populations are at greater risk of social exclusion and loneliness; for example, older adults who are low-income, immigrants or diagnosed with mental illness are less likely to have adequate social support.¹⁵ To promote equity-based and inclusive approaches to social isolation and loneliness among older adults, funding, research and focus groups should include at-risk subpopulations (e.g., older adults who are

immigrants or identify as2SLGBTQIA+) to better understand risk and opportunities for intervention. The ways in which information is provided and programs are delivered must also be tailored to diverse groups reflecting the heterogeneity of Canada's older population. Information should be communicated in multiple formats, and provided using a range of mechanisms (electronic, print, radio or telephone) to maximize accessibility and mitigate the impact of any audio-visual impairments. Initiatives should also be tailored to the linguistic and cultural needs of different sub-populations.¹⁸

Equitable approaches must give special attention to the fact that income is a determinant of risk. Technology is less utilized and less accessible to low-income older adults, and lack of transportation is more common in low-income older adults. Difficulty navigating systems or lack of knowledge about services and programs have been identified as barriers to community participation or programming that can positively impact social isolation or loneliness²³¹ and is more likely to be of concern for marginalized populations, who have lower education or income levels.

Prioritizing accessibility and promoting inclusion is also critical to appropriately counter and prevent the consequences of social isolation and loneliness among older adults. Participating in programming and engaging with community organizations requires that the varying needs, capacities and resources of older adults are reflected in how they are designed and delivered. Specifically, improving access to information, services and programming may require addressing the physical

environment and technology use. Creating age-friendly physical environments and spaces is a practical approach to reduce social isolation and loneliness and promote the health, well-being and inclusion of older adults. Many regions in Canada and internationally are working towards becoming Age-Friendly Communities. The World Health Organization launched its Age-Friendly Communities initiative in 2007 to promote the development of accessible and inclusive communities that support health, well-being and enhanced quality of life as people age.²³² Age-Friendly Communities adapt structures and services across eight key domains that enable successful and active ageing, including physical spaces and transportation. For example, these communities may include wellmaintained and well-lit sidewalks, automatic door openers and elevators, and accessible public transit. Accessible environments and transportation services may prevent and reduce social isolation and loneliness among older adults by encouraging sustained social participation and community engagement, while also ensuring they can access key support services and programs. To date, all 10 provinces in Canada are promoting some level of age-friendly community initiatives.²³³ Making communities more age-friendly should become a universal goal to ensure that there are no transportation or infrastructure barriers that prevent older Canadians from engaging within their communities.

Efforts to counter social isolation and loneliness in older populations should also focus on technology-based interventions. Virtual programming and the use of digital information technologies rapidly expanded during the COVID-19 pandemic and are likely to remain higher than before. Specific interventions, such as phone calling services or virtual meetings, should be made sustainable to continue beyond the pandemic if there is ongoing interest from older Canadians. However, to ensure all older Canadians are able to participate in digital programming, universal internet access and digital literacy should also be prioritized.

As current generations age, rates of technology use will continue to increase. Ensuring that older adults have the resources (e.g., access to the internet, a computer or tablet) and appropriate training (provided individually or in small groups in the home or community setting) they need will minimize the digital divide and maximize technology-enabled connectedness.

Support for technology-based interventions should be targeted, given that older adults with lower educational attainment and socioeconomic status are more likely to have lower digital literacy, in part due to less exposure to information and communication technology.¹⁹⁶ Initiatives for lower-income older adults should continue to be prioritized, such as the TELUS Mobility for Good for Seniors Initiative. This project provides older Canadians receiving the Guaranteed Income Supplement (GIS) with a free refurbished smartphone and subsidized mobility rate plan.²³⁴ Approximately 2.2 million Canadians are eligible for the program. Similar wide-scale initiatives for tablets, computers or laptops could also be considered.

Conclusion

Social isolation and loneliness are important public health concerns that will need to be addressed to better support Canada's ageing population. The effects of social isolation and loneliness on health and well-being are widespread, ranging from mood disorders and dementia to premature mortality. While the full extent of the problem in the Canadian population is not well understood, due in part to a lack of consistent definitions, measurement scales and data collection efforts, the estimates that are currently available make clear that concerted efforts are needed to begin systematically tackling social isolation and loneliness across Canada. By developing a national strategy and applying the six policy recommendations the NIA has identified in this report, the federal government can begin to establish the initiatives and best practices needed to support more co-ordinated and effective programs and interventions to address social isolation and loneliness at the national, regional and local levels.



References

¹ Wister A, Beaulieu M, Duffy L, Gionet S, Johnson SC, McGrath H, et al. The National Seniors Council: Report on the Social Isolation of Seniors. 2014.

² Courtin E, Knapp M. Social isolation, loneliness and health in old age: a scoping review. Heal Soc Care Community.
2017;25(3):799–812.

³ Rico-Uribe LA, Caballero FF, Martín-María N, Cabello M, Ayuso-Mateos JL, Miret M. Association of loneliness with all-cause mortality: A meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2018;13(1):1–21.

⁴ Holt-lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality : A Meta-Analytic Review. 2015;

⁵ Gilmour H, Ramage-Morin PL. Social isolation and mortality among Canadian seniors. Heal reports. 2020;31(3):27–38.

⁶ Raina P, Wolfson C, Kirkland S, Griffith L, Griffi L. The Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) Report on Health and Aging in Canada. 2018;

 ⁷ Havens B, Hall M, Sylvestre G, Jivan T. Social Isolation and Loneliness: Differences between Older Rural and Urban Manitobans. Can J Aging / La Rev Can du Vieil. 2004;23(2):129–40.

⁸ Mikkonen J, Raphael D. Social Determinants of Health: The Canadian Facts [Internet]. Vol.
42, Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology.
Toronto, Canada: York University School of Health Policy and Management; 2010. Available from: https://thecanadianfacts.org/ The_Canadian_Facts.pdf

⁹ Iliffe S, Kharicha K, Harari D, Swift C, Gillmann G, Stuck AE. Health risk appraisal in older people 2: The implications for clinicians and commissioners of social isolation risk in older people. Br J Gen Pract. 2007;57(537):277–82.

¹⁰ World Health Organization (WHO). Global strategy and action plan on ageing and health [Internet]. Who. 2017. 1–56 p. Available from: http://apps.who.int/bookorders.%0Ahttp://www. who.int/ageing/WHO-GSAP-2017.pdf?ua=1

¹¹ Rowe JW, Kahn RL. Successful Aging. Gerontologist. 1997;37(4):433–40.

¹² Rowe JW, Kahn RL. Successful aging 2.0:
Conceptual expansions for the 21st century.
Journals Gerontol - Ser B Psychol Sci Soc Sci.
2015;70(4):593–6.

¹³ Perissinotto C, Holt-Lunstad J, Periyakoil VS, Covinsky K. A Practical Approach to Assessing and Mitigating Loneliness and Isolation in Older Adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2019;67(4):657–62.

¹⁴ Verdery AM, Margolis R, Zhou Z, Chai X,
 Rittirong J. Kinlessness Around the World.
 Journals Gerontol Ser B. 2019;74(8):1394–405.

¹⁵ ilmour H. Social participation and the health and well-being of Canadian seniors. Heal Reports. 2012;23(4):3–12.

¹⁶ National Seniors Council. Who's at risk and what can be done about it? A review of the literature on the social isolation of different groups of seniors [Internet]. 2017. 1–54 p. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/national-seniorscouncil/programs/publications-reports/2017/ review-social-isolation-seniors.html

¹⁷ Angus Reid Institute. A Portrait of Social Isolation and Loneliness in Canada today. 2019;

¹⁸ Wister A, Kadowaki L. Social isolation among older adults during the covid-19 pandemic. Federal/Provincial/Territorial Ministers Responsible for Seniors. 2021.

¹⁹ National Institute on Ageing. Pandemic Perspectives on Ageing in Canada in Light of COVID-19: Findings from a National Institute on Ageing/TELUS Health National Survey. 2020;(October). Available from: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/t/5f8 5fe24729f041f154f5668/1602616868871/ PandemicPerspectives+oct13.pdf

²⁰ Kotwal AA, Holt-Lunstad J, Newmark RL, Cenzer I, Smith AK, Covinsky KE, et al. Social Isolation and Loneliness Among San Francisco Bay Area Older Adults During the COVID-19 Shelter-in-Place Orders. J Am Geriatr Soc [Internet]. 2020 Jan 9 [cited 2021 Apr 25];69:20–9. Available from: https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/jgs.16865

²¹ Van Tilburg TG, Steinmetz S, Stolte E, Van Der Roest H, De Vries DH. Loneliness and Mental Health During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Study Among Dutch Older Adults. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Apr 25];1–7. Available from: https://academic. oup.com/psychsocgerontology/advancearticle/doi/10.1093/geronb/gbaa111/5881273

²² Stolz E, Mayerl H, Freidl W. The impact of COVID-19 restriction measures on loneliness

among older adults in Austria. Eur J Public Health. 2021;31(1):44–9.

 ²³ Freedman A, Nicolle J. Social isolation and loneliness: The new geriatric giants
 Approach for primary care. Can Fam
 Physician. 2020;66(3):176–82.

²⁴ World Health Organization (WHO). World Population Prospects: The 2015 Revision, Key Findings and Advance Tables [Internet]. 2015. Available from: https://population.un.org/wpp/ publications/files/key_findings_wpp_2015.pdf

²⁵ Ries NM. Canadian Institutes of Health Research–Institute of Aging: Profile: Ethics, Health Research, and Canada's Aging Population. Can J Aging. 2010;29(4):577–80.

²⁶ Statistics Canada. Population estimates on July1st, by age and sex. Table 17-10-0005-01. 2019;

²⁷ Cho JHJ, Olmstead R, Choi H, Carrillo C, Seeman TE, Irwin MR. Associations of objective versus subjective social isolation with sleep disturbance, depression, and fatigue in community-dwelling older adults. Aging Ment Heal [Internet]. 2018;23(9):1130– 8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/136 07863.2018.1481928

²⁸ Perlman D, Peplau LA. Loneliness Research:
Basic Concepts and Findings. In: Sarason B.R.
(eds), editor. Social Support: Theory, Research and
Applications. 24th ed. Springer; 1998. p. 571–81.

²⁹ Dykstra PA. Older adult loneliness: Myths and realities. Eur J Ageing. 2009;6(2):91–100.

³⁰ Gale CR, Westbury L, Cooper C. Social isolation and loneliness as risk factors for the progression of frailty: The English Longitudinal Study of Ageing. Age Ageing. 2018;47(3):392–7. ³¹ Newall NEG, Menec VH. Loneliness and social isolation of older adults: Why it is important to examine these social aspects together. J Soc Pers Relat. 2019;36(3):925–39.

³² Andrew MK, Mitnitski AB, Rockwood K. Social vulnerability, frailty and mortality in elderly people. PLoS One. 2008;3(5):1–8.

³³ Gardiner C, Geldenhuys G, Gott M. Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness among older people: an integrative review. Vol. 26, Health and Social Care in the Community. 2018. p. 147–57.

³⁴ Penning MJ, Liu G, Chou PHB. Measuring Loneliness Among Middle-Aged and Older Adults: The UCLA and de Jong Gierveld Loneliness Scales. Soc Indic Res [Internet]. 2014 Sep 1;118(3):1147–66. Available from: http:// link.springer.com/10.1007/s11205-013-0461-1

³⁵ de Jong Gierveld J, van Tilburg T. The De Jong Gierveld short scales for emotional and social loneliness: Tested on data from 7 countries in the UN generations and gender surveys. Eur J Ageing. 2010;7(2):121–30.

³⁶ Hughes ME, Waite LJ, Hawkley LC, Cacioppo JT. A Short Scale for Measuring Loneliness in Large Surveys. Res Aging [Internet]. 2004 Nov 19;26(6):655–72. Available from: http://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/0164027504268574

³⁷ Lubben J, Blozik E, Gillmann G, Iliffe S, Von Kruse WR, Beck JC, et al. Performance of an abbreviated version of the lubben social network scale among three European community-dwelling older adult populations. Gerontologist [Internet]. 2006 [cited 2021 Apr 23];46(4):503–13. Available from: https:// pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16921004/ ³⁸ Goodger B, Byles J, Higganbotham N, Mishra
G. Assessment of a short scale to measure
social support among older people. Aust N Z J
Public Health [Internet]. 1999 Jun 1 [cited 2021
Apr 23];23(3):260–5. Available from: http://doi.
wiley.com/10.1111/j.1467-842X.1999.tb01253.x

³⁹ Steptoe A, Shankar A, Demakakos P, Wardle J. Social isolation, loneliness, and all-cause mortality in older men and women. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(15):5797–801.

⁴⁰ Pimouguet C, Rizzuto D, Schön P, Shakersain B, Angleman S, Lagergren M, et al. Impact of living alone on institutionalization and mortality: A population-based longitudinal study. Eur J Public Health. 2016;26(1):182–7.

⁴¹ Cohen-Mansfield J, Shmotkin D, Goldberg S. Loneliness in old age: Longitudinal changes and their determinants in an Israeli sample. Int Psychogeriatrics. 2009;21(6):1160–70.

⁴² Nicholson NR. A review of social isolation:
An important but underassessed condition in older adults. J Prim Prev. 2012;33(2–3):137–52.

⁴³ Carr D. Aging Alone? International Perspectives on Social Integration and Isolation. Journals Gerontol Ser B. 2019;74(8):1391–3.

⁴⁴ Menec VH, Newall NE, Mackenzie CS, Shooshtari S, Nowicki S. Examining individual and geographic factors associated with social isolation and loneliness using Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) data. Latham-Mintus K, editor. PLoS One [Internet]. 2019 Feb 1;14(2). Available from: https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0211143

⁴⁵ Tomaka J, Thompson S, Palacios R. The relation of social isolation, loneliness, and social support to disease outcomes among the elderly. J Aging Health. 2006;18(3):359–84. ⁴⁶ Hansen S, Newbold KB, Scott DM, Vrkljan B, Grenier A. To drive or not to drive: Driving cessation amongst older adults in rural and small towns in Canada. J Transp Geogr [Internet]. 2020;86(June):102773. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jtrangeo.2020.102773

⁴⁷ Matsuda N, Murata S, Torizawa K, Isa T, Ebina A, Kondo Y, et al. Association Between Public Transportation Use and Loneliness Among Urban Elderly People Who Stop Driving. Gerontol Geriatr Med. 2019;5:233372141985129.

⁴⁸ van den Berg P, Kemperman A, de Kleijn B, Borgers A. Ageing and Ioneliness: The role of mobility and the built environment. Travel Behav Soc [Internet]. 2016;5:48–55. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. tbs.2015.03.001

⁴⁹ Litwin H, Levinson M. The association of mobility limitation and social networks in relation to latelife activity. Ageing Soc. 2018;38(9):1771–90.

⁵⁰ Oh A, Patel K, Boscardin WJ, Max W, Stephens C, Ritchie CS, et al. Social Support and Patterns of Institutionalization Among Older Adults: A Longitudinal Study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2019;1–6.

⁵¹ Hwang J, Wang L, Siever J, Medico T Del, Jones CA. Loneliness and social isolation among older adults in a community exercise program: a qualitative study. Aging Ment Heal [Internet]. 2019;23(6):736–42. Available from: https://doi.or g/10.1080/13607863.2018.1450835

⁵² Visser MA, El Fakiri F. The prevalence and impact of risk factors for ethnic differences in loneliness. Eur J Public Health. 2016;26(6):977–83. ⁵³ Victor CR, Burholt V, Martin W. Loneliness and Ethnic Minority Elders in Great Britain : An Exploratory Study. 2012;65–78.

⁵⁴ De Jong Gierveld J, Van der Pas S, Keating
N. Loneliness of Older Immigrant Groups in
Canada: Effects of Ethnic-Cultural Background.
J Cross Cult Gerontol. 2015;30(3):251–68.

⁵⁵ Emami. of a Day Care Center for. 2000;22(2):169–88.

⁵⁶ Hughes M. Loneliness and social support among lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex people aged 50 and over. Ageing Soc. 2016;36(9):1961–81.

⁵⁷ Grenier A, Burke E, Currie G,
Watson S, Ward J. Social Isolation in
Later Life: The Importance of Place,
Disadvantage and Diversity. 2021
[cited 2021 Apr 23]; Available from:
https://www.tandfonline.com/action/
journalInformation?journalCode=wasp20

⁵⁸ Cantarero-Prieto D, Pascual-Sáez M, Blázquez-Fernández C. Social isolation and multiple chronic diseases after age 50: A European macro-regional analysis. PLoS One. 2018;13(10):1–12.

⁵⁹ Petitte T, Mallow J, Barnes E, Petrone A, Barr T, Theeke L. A Systematic Review of Loneliness and Common Chronic Physical Conditions in Adults. open Psychol J [Internet]. 2015 Jun 11 [cited 2021 Jul 12];8(Suppl 2):113. Available from: /pmc/articles/PMC4636039/

⁶⁰ Kobayashi KM, Cloutier-Fisher D, Roth M. Making meaningful connections: A profile of social isolation and health among older adults in small town and small city, British Columbia. J Aging Health. 2009;21(2):374–97. ⁶¹ Schrempft S, Jackowska M, Hamer M, Steptoe A. Associations between social isolation, loneliness, and objective physical activity in older men and women. BMC Public Heal 2019 191 [Internet]. 2019 Jan 16 [cited 2021 Jul 12];19(1):1–10. Available from: https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/s12889-019-6424-y

⁶² Stickley A, Santini ZI, Koyanagi A. Urinary incontinence, mental health and loneliness among community-dwelling older adults in Ireland. BMC Urol [Internet]. 2017 Apr 8 [cited 2021 Jul 12];17(1). Available from: /pmc/ articles/PMC5385037/

⁶³ Ramage-Morin PL, Gilmour H. Urinary incontinence and loneliness in canadian seniors. Heal Reports. 2013;24(10):3–10.

⁶⁴ Hodge S, Eccles F. Loneliness, Social Isolation and Sight Loss A literature review conducted for Thomas Pocklington Trust. 2013;

⁶⁵ Shukla A, Harper M, Pedersen E, Goman A, Suen JJ, Price C, et al. Hearing Loss, Loneliness, and Social Isolation: A Systematic Review. Otolaryngol - Head Neck Surg (United States). 2020;162(5):622–33.

⁶⁶ Mehrabi F, Béland F. Effects of social isolation, loneliness and frailty on health outcomes and their possible mediators and moderators in community-dwelling older adults: A scoping review. Arch Gerontol Geriatr [Internet]. 2020;90(June):104119. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. archger.2020.104119

⁶⁷ Frinking E, Jans-Beken L, Janssens M, Peeters S, Lataster J, Jacobs N, et al. Gratitude and loneliness in adults over 40 years: examining the role of psychological flexibility and engaged living. Aging Ment Health [Internet]. 2019;0(0):1–8. Available from: https://doi.org/ 10.1080/13607863.2019.1673309

⁶⁸ JL B, ZG B, RY T. Prevent the blue, be true to you: Authenticity buffers the negative impact of loneliness on alcohol-related problems, physical symptoms, and depressive and anxiety symptoms. J Health Psychol [Internet]. 2017 Apr 1 [cited 2021 Jul 12];22(5):605–16. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26490626/

⁶⁹ Shrira A, Hoffman Y, Bodner E, Palgi Y.
COVID-19-Related Loneliness and Psychiatric
Symptoms Among Older Adults: The
Buffering Role of Subjective Age. Am J Geriatr
Psychiatry. 2020 Nov 1;28(11):1200–4.

⁷⁰ Jang Y, Park NS, Chiriboga DA, Yoon H,
Ko J, Lee J, et al. Risk Factors for Social
Isolation in Older Korean Americans. J Aging
Health [Internet]. 2016 Feb 7 [cited 2021 Jul
12];28(1):3–18. Available from: http://journals.
sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0898264315584578

⁷¹ Mick P, Kawachi I, Lin FR. The Association between Hearing Loss and Social Isolation in Older Adults. Orig Res Otolaryngol Otolaryngol Neck Surg [Internet]. 2014;150(3):378–84. Available from: http://otojournal.org

⁷² Coyle CE, Steinman BA, Chen J. Visual Acuity and Self-Reported Vision Status: Their Associations With Social Isolation in Older Adults. J Aging Health. 2017;29(1):128–48.

⁷³ DE KONING JL, STATHI A, RICHARDS S.
Predictors of loneliness and different types of social isolation of rural-living older adults in the United Kingdom. Ageing Soc [Internet].
2017 Nov 30 [cited 2021 Jul 12];37(10):2012–
43. Available from: https://www.cambridge.
org/core/journals/ageing-and-society/article/

abs/predictors-of-loneliness-and-differenttypes-of-social-isolation-of-rurallivingolder-adults-in-the-united-kingdom/ DFDBED0F62B09C9601E00F8D56D34D94

⁷⁴ Giuli C, Spazzafumo L, Sirolla C, Abbatecola AM, Lattanzio F, Postacchini D. Social isolation risk factors in older hospitalized individuals. Arch Gerontol Geriatr [Internet].
2012;55(3):580–5. Available from: http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2012.01.011

⁷⁵ Hülür G, Drewelies J, Eibich P, Düzel S, Demuth I, Ghisletta P, et al. Cohort differences in psychosocial function over 20 years: Current older adults feel less lonely and less dependent on external circumstances. Gerontology. 2016;62(3):354–61.

⁷⁶ Wong A, Chau AKC, Fang Y, Woo J. Illuminating the psychological experience of elderly loneliness from a societal perspective: A qualitative study of alienation between older people and society. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2017;14(7).

⁷⁷ Fees BS, Martin P, Poon LW. A Model of Loneliness in Older Adults [Internet]. Vol. 54, Journal of Gerontology: PSYCHOLOGICAL SCIENCES. 1999. Available from: https:// academic.oup.com/psychsocgerontology/ article/54B/4/P231/693063

⁷⁸ Hawkley LC, Burleson MH, Berntson GG, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness in Everyday Life: Cardiovascular Activity, Psychosocial Context, and Health Behaviors. J Pers Soc Psychol [Internet]. 2003 Jul [cited 2021 Jul 12];85(1):105–20. Available from: / record/2003-05568-010

⁷⁹ Kobayashi LC, Steptoe A. Social isolation, loneliness, and health behaviors at older ages: Longitudinal cohort study. Ann Behav Med. 2018;52(7):582–93.

⁸⁰ Yanguas J, Pinazo-Henandis S, Tarazona-Santabalbina FJ. The complexity of loneliness. Acta Biomed. 2018;89(2):302–14.

⁸¹ Boehlen F, Herzog W, Quinzler R, Haefeli WE, Maatouk I, Niehoff D, et al. Loneliness in the elderly is associated with the use of psychotropic drugs. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2015;30(9):957–64.

⁸² Ouellette L, Cook A, Michel K, Harvey L, Sutliffe C, Chassee T, et al. Suicidal ideation in the elderly: Psychosocial risk factors and precipitants. Am J Emerg Med [Internet]. 2019;37(9):1798–9. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ajem.2019.01.058

⁸³ Umberson D, Crosnoe R, Reczek C. Social Relationships and Health Behavior Across the Life Course. Annu Rev Sociol [Internet]. 2010 Jun;36(1):139–57. Available from: http://www. getcited.org/pub/100456367

⁸⁴ Fässberg MM, van Orden KA, Duberstein P, Erlangsen A, Lapierre S, Bodner E, et al. A systematic review of social factors and suicidal behavior in older adulthood. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2012;9(3):722–45.

⁸⁵ Vyas M V, Watt JA, Yu AYX, Straus SE, Kapral MK. The association between loneliness and medication use in older adults. Age Ageing. 2020;1–5.

⁸⁶ Nyqvist F, Pape B, Pellfolk T, Forsman AK, Wahlbeck K. Structural and Cognitive Aspects of Social Capital and All-Cause Mortality: A Meta-Analysis of Cohort Studies. Soc Indic Res [Internet]. 2014 Apr 21;116(2):545– 66. Available from: http://link.springer. com/10.1007/s11205-013-0288-9 ⁸⁷ Shor E, Roelfs DJ. Social contact frequency and all-cause mortality: A meta-analysis and meta-regression. Soc Sci Med [Internet].
2015 Mar;128:76–86. Available from: https:// linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/
S0277953615000180

⁸⁸ Leigh-Hunt N, Bagguley D, Bash K, Turner V, Turnbull S, Valtorta N, et al. An overview of systematic reviews on the public health consequences of social isolation and loneliness. Public Health [Internet]. 2017;152:157–71. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.puhe.2017.07.035

⁸⁹ Boulos C, Salameh P, Barberger-Gateau P. Social isolation and risk for malnutrition among older people. Geriatr Gerontol Int. 2017;17(2):286–94.

⁹⁰ de Groot CPGM, van Staveren WA, de Graaf C. Determinants of macronutrient intake in elderly people. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2000;54:S70–6.

⁹¹ Shankar A, Hamer M, McMunn A, Steptoe A. Social isolation and loneliness: Relationships with cognitive function during 4 years of follow-up in the English longitudinal study of ageing. Psychosom Med. 2013;75(2):161–70.

⁹² Zhang W, Liu L, Tang F, Dong X. Social Engagement and Sense of Loneliness and Hopelessness: Findings From the PINE Study. Gerontol Geriatr Med. 2018;4:233372141877818.

⁹³ De Koning J, Stathi A, Richards
S. Loneliness, Social Isolation and
Objectively-Measured Physical Activity in Rurally-Living Older Adults. J Aging Phys Act. 2019;28(3):4–34. ⁹⁴ Tomstad S, Dale B, Sundsli K, Sævareid HI, Söderhamn U. Who often feels lonely? A crosssectional study about loneliness and its related factors among older home-dwelling people. Int J Older People Nurs. 2017;12(4):1–10.

⁹⁵ Borg C, Blomqvist K. Life Satisfaction Among Elderly People. 2006;

⁹⁶ Routasalo PE, Savikko N, Tilvis RS, Strandberg TE, Pitkälä KH. Social contacts and their relationship to loneliness among aged people - A population-based study. Gerontology. 2006;52(3):181–7.

⁹⁷ Saïas T, Beck F, Bodard J, Guignard R, du Roscoät E. Social Participation, Social Environment and Death Ideations in Later Life.
PLoS One. 2012;7(10):1–8.

⁹⁸ Ribeiro O, Teixeira L, Araújo L, Afonso RM, Pachana N, Oude Voshaar RC. Predictors of anxiety in centenarians: Health, economic factors, and loneliness. Int Psychogeriatrics. 2015;27(7):1167–76.

⁹⁹ Jiang D, Fung HH, Lay JC, Ashe MC, Graf P, Hoppmann CA. Everyday solitude, affective experiences, and well-being in old age: the role of culture versus immigration. Aging Ment Heal [Internet]. 2019;0(0):1–10. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2018.1479836

¹⁰⁰ Kong D, Davitt J, Dong X. Loneliness,
 Depressive Symptoms, and Cognitive
 Functioning Among U.S. Chinese
 Older Adults. Gerontol Geriatr Med.
 2018;4:233372141877820.

¹⁰¹ Holwerda TJ, Tilburg TG Van, Deeg DJH, Schutter N, Van R, Dekker J, et al. Impact of loneliness and depression on mortality : results from the Longitudinal Ageing Study Amsterdam. 2016;127–34.
¹⁰² Fisher AL. Just What Defines
Frailty? J Am Geriatr Soc [Internet].
2005 Dec;53(12):2229–30. Available
from: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/
doi/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.00510.x

¹⁰³ Rockwood K. Frailty and Its Definition: A
Worthy Challenge. J Am Geriatr Soc [Internet].
2005 Jun 1 [cited 2021 Jul 12];53(6):1069–
70. Available from: https://agsjournals.
onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/
j.1532-5415.2005.53312.x

¹⁰⁴ Fried LP, Tangen CM, Walston J, Newman AB, Hirsch C, Gottdiener J, et al. Frailty in older adults: Evidence for a phenotype. Journals Gerontol - Ser A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2001;56(3):146–57.

¹⁰⁵ Rockwood K, Song X, MacKnight C, Bergman H, Hogan DB, McDowell I, et al. A global clinical measure of fitness and frailty in elderly people. CMAJ [Internet]. 2005 Aug 30 [cited 2021 Jul 12];173(5):489–95. Available from: https:// www.cmaj.ca/content/173/5/489

¹⁰⁶ Rockwood K, Mitnitski A. Unconventional Views of Frailty Review Article Frailty in Relation to the Accumulation of Deficits [Internet]. 2007. Available from: http://myweb.dal.ca/ amitnits/STable.htm.

¹⁰⁷ Jürschik P, Nunin C, Botigué T, Escobar MA, Lavedán A, Viladrosa M. Prevalence of frailty and factors associated with frailty in the elderly population of Lleida, Spain: The FRALLE survey. Arch Gerontol Geriatr [Internet]. 2012 Nov [cited 2021 Jul 12];55(3):625–31. Available from: https:// pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22857807/ ¹⁰⁸ Kwan RYC, Cheung DSK, Lo SKL, Ho LYW, Katigbak C, Chao Y-Y, et al. Frailty and its association with the Mediterranean diet, lifespace, and social participation in communitydwelling older people. Geriatr Nurs (Minneap) [Internet]. 2019 May 15 [cited 2021 Jul 12];40(3):320–6. Available from: https:// europepmc.org/article/med/30777380

¹⁰⁹ Op het Veld LPM, van Rossum E, Kempen GIJM, de Vet HCW, Hajema K, Beurskens AJHM. Fried phenotype of frailty: crosssectional comparison of three frailty stages on various health domains. BMC Geriatr [Internet]. 2015 Dec 9;15(1):77. Available from: http://bmcgeriatr.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/s12877-015-0078-0

¹¹⁰ Chen S, Honda T, Chen T, Narazaki K, Haeuchi Y, Supartini A, et al. Screening for frailty phenotype with objectively-measured physical activity in a west Japanese suburban community: evidence from the Sasaguri Genkimon Study. BMC Geriatr [Internet]. 2015 Dec 2 [cited 2021 Jul 12];15(1):36. Available from: https://bmcgeriatr.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/s12877-015-0037-9

¹¹¹ Davies K, Maharani A, Chandola T, Todd C, Pendleton N. The longitudinal relationship between loneliness, social isolation, and frailty in older adults in England: a prospective analysis. Lancet Heal Longev [Internet]. 2021 Feb 1 [cited 2021 Jul 12];2(2):e70–7. Available from: http://www.thelancet.com/article/ S2666756820300386/fulltext

¹¹² Mulasso A, Roppolo M, Giannotta F, Rabaglietti E. Associations of frailty and psychosocial factors with autonomy in daily activities: A cross-sectional study in Italian community-dwelling older adults. Clin Interv Aging. 2016;11:37–45. ¹¹³ Andrew MK, Dupuis-Blanchard S, Maxwell C, Giguere A, Keefe J, Rockwood K, et al. Social and societal implications of frailty, including impact on Canadian healthcare systems. J frailty aging. 2018;7(4):217–23.

¹¹⁴ Bessa B, Ribeiro O, Coelho T. Assessing the social dimension of frailty in old age: A systematic review. Arch Gerontol Geriatr [Internet]. 2018;78(June):101–13. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. archger.2018.06.005

¹¹⁵ Hoogendijk EO, Smit AP, van Dam C, Schuster NA, de Breij S, Holwerda TJ, et al. Frailty Combined with Loneliness or Social Isolation: An Elevated Risk for Mortality in Later Life. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2020;1–7.

¹¹⁶ Gerst-Emerson K, Jayawardhana J. Loneliness as a Public Health Issue: The Impact of Loneliness on Health Care Utilization Among Older Adults. Am J Public Heal Gerst-Emerson Jayawardhana | Peer Rev | Res Pract. 2015;105(5):1013.

¹¹⁷ Taube E, Kristensson J, Sandberg M, Midlöv P, Jakobsson U. Loneliness and health care consumption among older people. Scand J Caring Sci. 2015;29(3):435–43.

¹¹⁸ Burns A, Leavey G, Ward M, O'Sullivan R. The impact of loneliness on healthcare use in older people: evidence from a nationally representative cohort. J Public Heal. 2020;

¹¹⁹ Kharicha K, Iliffe S, Manthorpe J, Chew-Graham CA, Cattan M, Goodman C, et al. What do older people experiencing loneliness think about primary care or community based interventions to reduce loneliness? A qualitative study in England. Health Soc Care Community [Internet]. 2017 Nov;25(6):1733– 42. Available from: http://doi.wiley. com/10.1111/hsc.12438

¹²⁰ Agarwal G, Lee J, McLeod B, Mahmuda S, Howard M, Cockrell K, et al. Social factors in frequent callers: A description of isolation, poverty and quality of life in those calling emergency medical services frequently. BMC Public Health. 2019;19(1):1–8.

¹²¹ Valtorta NK, Moore DC, Barron L, Stow D, Hanratty B. Older Adults ' Social Relationships and Health Care Utilization : A Systematic Review. Am J Public Health. 2018;108(4):1–10.

¹²² Mosen DM, Banegas MP, Tucker-Seeley RD,
Keast E, Hu W, Ertz-Berger B, et al. Social Isolation
Associated with Future Health Care Utilization.
Popul Health Manag [Internet]. 2020 Aug 11 [cited
2021 Apr 9]; Available from: www.liebertpub.com

¹²³ Mistry R, Rosansky J, McGuire J, McDermott C, Jarvik L. Social isolation predicts rehospitalization in a group of older American veterans enrolled in the UPBEAT Program.
Int J Geriatr Psychiatry [Internet]. 2001
Oct;16(10):950–9. Available from: http://doi.
wiley.com/10.1002/gps.447

¹²⁴ Lu J, Zhang N, Mao D, Wang Y, Wang X. How social isolation and loneliness effect medication adherence among elderly with chronic diseases: An integrated theory and validated cross-sectional study. Arch Gerontol Geriatr [Internet]. 2020;90(56):104154. Available from: https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2020.104154

¹²⁵ Bosworth HB, Schaie KW. The Relationship of Social Environment, Social Networks, and Health Outcomes in The Seattle Longitudinal Study: Two Analytical Approaches. J Gerontol. 1997;52(5):197–205. ¹²⁶ Landeiro F, Leal J, Gray AM. The impact of social isolation on delayed hospital discharges of older hip fracture patients and associated costs. Osteoporis Int. 2016;(27):737–45.

¹²⁷ Flowers L, Houser A, Noel-Miller C, Shaw J, Bhattacharya J, Schoemaker L, et al. Medicare Spends More on Socially Isolated Older Adults. AARP Insight Issues [Internet]. 2017;(125):1–15. Available from: https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ ppi/2017/10/medicare-spends-more-onsocially-isolated-older-adults.pdf

¹²⁸ DM W, A H, V H, D M. Upstream thinking and health promotion planning for older adults at risk of social isolation. Int J Older People Nurs [Internet]. 2011 Dec [cited 2021 Oct 22];6(4):282–8. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/21631882/

¹²⁹ Keefe J, Andrew M, Fancey P, Hall M. A Profile of Social Isolation in Canada. 2006;

¹³⁰ Frank K. COVID-19 and social support for seniors: Do seniors have people they can depend on during difficult times? Stat Canada [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 22]; Available from: www.statcan.gc.ca

¹³¹ Menec Id VH, Newall NE, Mackenzie CS, Shooshtari S, Nowicki S. Examining individual and geographic factors associated with social isolation and loneliness using Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) data. PLoS One [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2021 Oct 22];14(2). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0211143

¹³² Newall NEG, Menec VH. A comparison of different definitions of social isolation using

Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging (CLSA) data. 2019;1–24.

¹³³ Tang J, Galbraith N, Truong J. Insights on Canadian Society: Living alone in Canada. Stat Canada Cat no 75-006-X [Internet]. 2019;(75):1–23. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/ pub/75-006-x/2019001/article/00003-eng. pdf?st=m5DKDrWE

¹³⁴ De Jong Gierveld J, Keating N, Fast
JE. Determinants of loneliness among
older adults in Canada. Can J Aging.
2015;34(2):125-36.

¹³⁵ Ng CF, Northcott HC. Living arrangements and loneliness of South Asian immigrant seniors in Edmonton, Canada. Ageing Soc. 2015;35(3):552–75.

¹³⁶ ageUK. Jo Cox Commission onLoneliness: Combatting loneliness oneconversation at a time. 2017.

¹³⁷ Kyriazis M. Enforced Social Isolation and Risk of Death in Elderly People in Cyprus.
2020;(April):5–8. Available from: http://dx.doi. org/10.31219/osf.io/2k7rh

¹³⁸ Armitage R, Nellums LB. COVID-19 and the consequences of isolating the elderly [Internet].
Vol. 5, The Lancet Public Health. Elsevier Ltd;
2020 [cited 2021 Apr 25]. p. e256. Available from: www.thelancet.com/public-health

¹³⁹ Brooke J, Jackson D. Older people and COVID-19: Isolation, risk and ageism. J
Clin Nurs [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Apr 25]; Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/32239784/ ¹⁴⁰ AgeUK. Impact of Covid-19 on older people
's mental and physical health : one year on.
2021;(1128267):1–6.

¹⁴¹ Canada G of. Coronavirus disease
(COVID-19): Prevention and risks [Internet].
2020. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/
en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novelcoronavirus-infection/prevention-risks.html

¹⁴² Ontario G of. COVID-19: Stop the spread[Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-stop-spread

¹⁴³ Quebec G of. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) in Quebec [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.quebec.ca/en/ health/health-issues/a-z/2019-coronavirus/ seniors-who-are-70-years-of-age-or-olderduring-the-covid-19-disease-pandemic/

¹⁴⁴ Ontario G of. Ontario Orders the
Mandatory Closure of Non-Essential
Workplaces to Fight the Spread of COVID-19.
2020; Available from: https://news.ontario.
ca/en/release/56435/ontario-orders-themandatory-closure-of-all-non-essentialworkplaces-to-fight-spread-of-covid-19

¹⁴⁵ Stall NM, Johnstone J, McGeer AJ, Dhuper
M, Dunning J, Sinha SK. Finding the Right
Balance: An Evidence-Informed Guidance
Document to Support the Re-Opening of
Canadian Nursing Homes to Family Caregivers
and Visitors during the Coronavirus Disease
2019 Pandemic. J Am Med Dir Assoc [Internet].
2020;21(10):1365-1370.e7. Available from:
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2020.07.038

¹⁴⁶ National Institute on Ageing RUGD. After the Shot: Guidance Supporting the Reopening of Canada's LTC Homes Following COVID-19 Vaccination. 2021. ¹⁴⁷ CLSA Dashboard [Internet]. [cited 2021 Jul
12]. Available from: https://dashboard.clsaelcv.ca/baseline/clsa-dashboard-en/

¹⁴⁸ Savage RD, Wu W, Li J, Lawson A, Bronskill SE, Stall NM, et al. Loneliness among older adults in the community during COVID-19. MedRxiv. 2020;1–27.

¹⁴⁹ Government of Ontario Office of the Premier. Ontario Protecting Seniors During the COVID-19 Outbreak [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://news.ontario. ca/opo/en/2020/3/ontario-protectingseniors-during-the-covid-19-outbreak. html#:~:text=The government is investing %2410,%3A Responding to COVID-19.

¹⁵⁰ Jackson B. Calling all seniors: Ontario volunteer phone program uses conversation to combat isolation across Canada [Internet]. Waterloo Chronicle. 2020. Available from: https://www.waterloochronicle.ca/newsstory/9961428-calling-all-seniors-ontariovolunteer-phone-program-uses-conversationto-combat-isolation-across-canada/

¹⁵¹ Parsons C. "We care and are here for them": U of T students help seniors cope with distancing during COVID-19 [Internet]. University of Toronto. 2020. Available from: https://www.utoronto.ca/ news/we-care-and-are-here-them-u-tstudents-help-seniors-cope-distancingduring-covid-19

¹⁵² Battagello D. iPads donated so loved ones can remain in contact with COVID-19 patients [Internet]. The Windsor Star. 2020. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/ public-health/services/health-promotion/ aging-seniors/elder-abuse.html ¹⁵³ Lachance EL. COVID-19 and its Impact on Volunteering: Moving Towards
Virtual Volunteering. Leis Sci [Internet].
2020;0(0):1–7. Available from: https://doi.or g/10.1080/01490400.2020.1773990

¹⁵⁴ Lam K, Lu AD, Shi Y, Covinsky KE. Assessing Telemedicine Unreadiness among Older Adults in the United States during the COVID-19 Pandemic [Internet]. Vol. 180, JAMA Internal Medicine. American Medical Association; 2020 [cited 2021 Apr 25]. p. 1389–91. Available from: http://www.brimr.org/NIH_Awards/

¹⁵⁵ Trad NK, Wharam JF, Druss B. Addressing Loneliness in the Era of COVID-19. 2020;2015–8.

¹⁵⁶ Ellis WE, Dumas TM, Forbes LM. Physically isolated but socially connected: Psychological adjustment and stress among adolescents during the initial COVID-19 crisis. Can J Behav Sci. 2020;52(3):177–87.

¹⁵⁷ Nyqvist F, Victor CR, Forsman AK, Cattan M. The association between social capital and loneliness in different age groups:
A population-based study in Western Finland. BMC Public Health [Internet].
2016;16(1):1–8. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3248-x

¹⁵⁸ Nicolaisen M, Thorsen K. What Are
Friends for? Friendships and Loneliness
over the Lifespan - From 18 to 79 Years. Int
J Aging Hum Dev. 2017;84(2):126–58.

¹⁵⁹ Lang FR, Carstensen LL. Close emotional relationship in late life: Further support for proactive aging in the social domain. Psychol Aging. 1994;9(2):315–24.

¹⁶⁰ Luong G, Charles ST, Fingerman KL.Better with age: Social relationships across

adulthood. J Soc Pers Relat [Internet]. 2011 Feb;28(1):9–23. Available from: https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3624763/ pdf/nihms412728.pdf

¹⁶¹ Child ST, Lawton L. Loneliness and social isolation among young and late middle-age adults: Associations with personal networks and social participation. Aging Ment Health [Internet]. 2019 Feb 24;23(2):196–204. Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/ doi/full/10.1080/13607863.2017.1399345

¹⁶² Luhmann M, Hawkley LC. Age Differences in
 Loneliness From Late Adolescence to Oldest
 Old Age. Dev Psychol. 2016;52(6):943–59.

¹⁶³ Twenge JM, Spitzberg BH, Campbell
WK. Less in-person social interaction with peers among U.S. adolescents in the 21st century and links to loneliness: https://doi. org/101177/0265407519836170 [Internet].
2019 Mar 19 [cited 2021 Jul 12];36(6):1892–
913. Available from: https://journals.sagepub. com/doi/abs/10.1177/0265407519836170

¹⁶⁴ Aartsen M, Jylhä M. Onset of loneliness in older adults: Results of a 28 year prospective study. Eur J Ageing. 2011;8(1):31–8.

¹⁶⁵ Kharicha K, Manthorpe J, Iliffe S, Davies N, Walters K. Strategies employed by older people to manage loneliness: Systematic review of qualitative studies and model development. Int Psychogeriatrics. 2018;30(12):1767–81.

¹⁶⁶ Bartlett H, Warburton J, Lui CW, Peach
L, Carroll M. Preventing social isolation in
later life: Findings and insights from a pilot
Queensland intervention study. Ageing Soc.
2013;33(7):1167–89.

 ¹⁶⁷ Ministry of Social Development. The Social Report 2016 (Te pūrongo oranga tangata).
 Wellington, NZ; 2016.

¹⁶⁸ AARP International. The Aging Readiness & Competitiveness Report.

¹⁶⁹ Dahl N. Governing through kodokushi: Japan's lonely deaths and their impact on community self- government. Contemp Japan [Internet]. 2020;32(1):83–102. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/1 8692729.2019.1680512

¹⁷⁰ Japan G of. The Basic Law on Measures for the Aging Society [Internet]. 2012.Available from: https://www8.cao.go.jp/ kourei/english/measure/kihon-e.html

¹⁷¹ Government of Japan. Zero Isolation Project [Internet]. 2013. Available from: https://www.city.adachi.tokyo.jp/chiiki/ korituzero.html

¹⁷² Steen E. Japan now has a "Minister of Loneliness" to tackle mental health issues. Time Out Tokyo [Internet]. 2021; Available from: https://www.timeout.com/tokyo/news/ japan-now-has-a-minister-of-loneliness-totackle-mental-health-issues-022521

¹⁷³ AARP. Connect2Affect [Internet]. 2020.Available from: https://connect2affect.org

¹⁷⁴ Rebok GW, Parisi JM, Barron JS, Carlson MC, Diibor I, Frick KD, et al. Impact of Experience Corps® Participation on Children's Academic Achievement and School Behavior. Prev Sci [Internet]. 2019 May 10 [cited 2021 Aug 2];20(4):478–87. Available from: http://link.springer. com/10.1007/s11121-018-0972-8

¹⁷⁵ Parisi JM, Rebok GW, Carlson MC, Fried LP, Seeman TE, Tan EJ, et al. Can the wisdom of aging be activated and make a difference societally? Educ Gerontol [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2021 Aug 2];35(10):867–79. Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/action/ journalInformation?journalCode=uedg20

¹⁷⁶ AgeUK. Promising approaches to reducing loneliness and social isolation later in life. 2015.

¹⁷⁷ O'Rourke HM, Collins L, Sidani
S. Interventions to address social connectedness and loneliness for older adults: A scoping review. BMC Geriatr.
2018;18(1):1–13.

¹⁷⁸ Kellezi B, Ruth J, Wakefield H,
Stevenson C, Mcnamara N, Mair E, et al.
The social cure of social prescribing :
a methods study on the benefits of
social connectedness on quality and
effectiveness of care provision. BMJ
Open. 2019;9:1–11.

¹⁷⁹ Bickerdike L, Booth A, Wilson PM,
Farley K, Wright K. Social prescribing:
Less rhetoric and more reality. A
systematic review of the evidence.
BMJ Open. 2017;7(4).

¹⁸⁰ Wildman JM, Moffatt S, Steer M, Laing K, Penn L, O'Brien N. Serviceusers' perspectives of link worker social prescribing: A qualitative follow-up study. BMC Public Health. 2019;19(1):1–12.

¹⁸¹ Goll JC, Charlesworth G, Scior K, Stott J. Barriers to social participation among lonely older adults: The influence of social fears and identity. PLoS One. 2015;10(2):1–17. ¹⁸² Cattan M, White M, Bond J, Learmouth A. Preventing social isolation and loneliness among older people : a systematic review of health promotion interventions. 2005;41–67.

¹⁸³ Masi CM, Chen HY, Hawkley LC,
Cacioppo JT. A meta-analysis of
interventions to reduce loneliness. Vol.
15, Personality and Social Psychology
Review. 2011. p. 219–66.

¹⁸⁴ Perone AK, Ingersoll B, Keisha D, Dukhie
W. Social Isolation Loneliness Among LGBT
Older Adults : Lessons Learned from a Pilot
Friendly Caller Program. Clin Soc Work J
[Internet]. 2020;48(1):126–39. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-019-00738-8

¹⁸⁵ Andrew MK, Keefe JM. Social vulnerability from a social ecology perspective: A cohort study of older adults from the National Population Health Survey of Canada. BMC Geriatr. 2014;14(1).

¹⁸⁶ Campaign to End Loneliness. ThePsychology of Loneliness. AgeUK. 2020.

¹⁸⁷ Cacioppo S, Grippo AJ, London S, Goossens L, Cacioppo JT, Psychol Sci P. Loneliness: Clinical Import and Interventions . Perspect Psychol Sci. 2015;10(2):238–49.

¹⁸⁸ Poscia A, Stojanovic J, Ignazio D, Milia L, Duplaga M, Grysztar M, et al. Interventions targeting loneliness and social isolation among the older people : An update systematic review. Exp Gerontol [Internet]. 2018;102(October 2017):133-44. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. exger.2017.11.017 ¹⁸⁹ Mueller RL, Hunter EG. The Intersection of Aging and Pet Guardianship : Influences of Health and Social Support. 2019;2(1).

¹⁹⁰ Schmidt-Hertha B, Formosa M, Fragoso A.
Active ageing, social inclusion and wellbeing:
Benefits of learning in later life. Eur J Res
Educ Learn Adults. 2015;1(1–2):7–16.

¹⁹¹ Hawkley LC, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness Matters: A Theoretical and Empirical Review of Consequences and Mechanisms. 2010;

¹⁹² Newall NE, Chipperfield JG, Clifton RA, Perry RP, Swift AU, Ruthig JC. Causal beliefs, social participation, and loneliness among older adults: A longitudinal study. J Soc Pers Relat [Internet]. 2009 Mar 31 [cited 2021 Apr 21];26(2–3):273–90. Available from: http://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/0265407509106718

¹⁹³ Pikhartova J, Bowling A, Victor C. Is loneliness in later life a self-fulfilling prophecy? 2016 [cited 2021 Apr 21]; Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 13607863.2015.1023767

¹⁹⁴ Chopik WJ. The Benefits of Social Technology Use Among Older Adults Are Mediated by Reduced Loneliness. 2016;19(9).

¹⁹⁵ Leist AK. Social media use of older adults: A mini-review. Gerontology.2013;59(4):378-84.

¹⁹⁶ Davidson J, Schimmele C. Evolving
Internet Use Among Canadian Seniors.
2019;(11):1–19. Available from:
https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/
pub/11f0019m/11f0019m2019015-eng.htm

¹⁹⁷ AgeWell NCE. COVID-19 has significantly increased the use of many technologies among older Canadians: poll. [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://agewell-nce.ca/archives/10884

¹⁹⁸ Choi M, Kong S, Jung D. Computer and Internet Interventions for Loneliness and Depression in Older Adults : A Meta-Analysis. Healthc Inform Res. 2012;18(3):191–8.

¹⁹⁹ Burholt V, Windle G, Gott M, Morgan
DJ, Meeks S. Technology-Mediated
Communication in Familial Relationships:
Moderated-Mediation Models of
Isolation and Loneliness. Gerontologist.
2020;60(7):1202–12.

²⁰⁰ Chen YR, Schulz PJ, Chen YR. The Effect of Information Communication Technology Interventions on Reducing Social Isolation in the Elderly : A Systematic Review Corresponding Author : 2016;18.

²⁰¹ Hagan R, Manktelow R, Taylor BJ, Mallett
J. Reducing loneliness amongst older
people: A systematic search and narrative
review. Aging Ment Heal [Internet].
2014;18(6):683–93. Available from: http://
dx.doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2013.875122

²⁰² Government of Canada. Government of Canada announces affordable highspeed Internet to help connect low-income families and seniors [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2022 May 27]. Available from: https:// www.canada.ca/en/innovation-scienceeconomic-development/news/2022/04/ government-of-canada-announces-affordablehigh-speed-internet-to-help-connect-lowincome-families-and-seniors.html ²⁰³ Pedrozo Campos Antunes T, Souza Bulle de Oliveira A, Hudec R, Brusque Crocetta T, Ferreira de Lima Antão JY, de Almeida Barbosa RT, et al. Assistive technology for communication of older adults: a systematic review. Aging Ment Heal [Internet]. 2019;23(4):417–27. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/1 3607863.2018.1426718

²⁰⁴ Mulrow CD, Tuley MR, Aguilar C. Sustained benefits of hearing aids. J Speech Hear Res. 1992;35(6):1402–5.

²⁰⁵ Weinstein BE, Sirow LW, Moser S. Relating hearing aid use to social and emotional loneliness in older adults. Am J Audiol [Internet]. 2016 Mar 1 [cited 2021 Apr 24];25(1):54–61. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/26999406/

²⁰⁶ The Good Companions. Seniors' Centre Without Walls - The Good Companions [Internet]. [cited 2022 May 27]. Available from: https://thegoodcompanions.ca/programsservices/seniors-centre-without-walls/

²⁰⁷ The Good Companions. GeneralPresentation on SCWW Expansion. 2022.

²⁰⁸ Brady S, D'Ambrosio LA, Felts A, Rula EY, Kell KP, Coughlin JF. Reducing Isolation and Loneliness Through Membership in a Fitness Program for Older Adults: Implications for Health. J Appl Gerontol. 2020;39(3):301–10.

²⁰⁹ Paterson DH, Warburton DER. Physical activity and functional limitations in older adults: A systematic review related to Canada's Physical Activity Guidelines. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2010;7. ²¹⁰ Popovic S, Masanovic B. Effects of Physical and Social Activity on Physical Health and Social Inclusion of Elderly People. 2019;48(10):1922–3.

²¹¹ Ontario G of. More Physiotherapy, Exercise and Falls Prevention for Seniors. Ontario Newsroom [Internet]. 2013; Available from: https://news.ontario.ca/en/ backgrounder/25435/more-physiotherapyexercise-and-falls-prevention-for-seniors

²¹² Brandling J, House W. Social prescribing in general practice : adding meaning to medicine MAKING A SOCIAL BENEFIT FROM SOCIAL. Br J Gen Pract. 2009;(June):454–6.

²¹³ Polley M, Bertotti M, Kimberlee R, Pilkington K, Refsum C. A review of the evidence assessing impact of social prescribing on healthcare demand and cost implications. Univ Westminster [Internet]. 2017;(June):8. Available from: https:// knowhow.ncvo.org.uk/funding/commissioning/ reviewofevidenceassessingimpactofsocialprescribing.pdf

²¹⁴ Martin S. "It changed my life": New pilot project tests health benefits of social prescribing [Internet]. CBC News. 2019. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/ canada/toronto/social-prescriptions-ontariocommunity-health-centres-1.5390878

²¹⁵ The Canadian Press. "Social prescriptions" aim to ease patients' depression, lonelinesss [Internet]. Canadian Broadcasting Company.
2020. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/ news/health/social-prescriptions-depressionloneliness-1.4962817

²¹⁶ Savage RD, Stall NM, Rochon PA. Looking Before We Leap: Building the Evidence for Social Prescribing for Lonely Older Adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2020;68(2):429–31. ²¹⁷ Youm Y, Baldina E, Baek J. All-cause mortality and three aspects of social relationships: an eight-year follow-up of older adults from one entire Korean village. Sci Rep [Internet]. 2021 Dec 1 [cited 2021 Apr 21];11(1):465. Available from: /pmc/articles/PMC7801415/

²¹⁸ Franse CB, Van Grieken A, Qin L, Melis RJF, Rietjens JAC, Raat H. Socioeconomic inequalities in frailty and frailty components among community-dwelling older citizens. PLoS One. 2017;12(11):1–15.

²¹⁹ Sibley J, Thompson H, Edwardh J.
Seniors: Loneliness and Social Isolation
in Elders. Community Dev Halt [Internet].
2016;(March):1–24. Available from: http://
cdhalton.ca/images/pdf/Seniors-Lonelinessand-Social-Isolation.pdf

²²⁰ Elmer EM, Recommendations S. Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Seniors in Vancouver: Strategies for Reduction and Prevention A Report to the City of Vancouver and Vancouver Coastal Health City of Vancouver Seniors' Advisory Committee. 2018;(May).

²²¹ Canada G of. New Horizons for Seniors [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://www. canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/ news/2019/05/backgrounder-the-new-horizonsfor-seniors-programnhsp.html

²²² Jodoin E, Specialist E, Fazal S, Advisors
SI, Currie G. Reducing Seniors Isolation in
Hamilton , Ontario Evaluation Report : May
2016 - March 2019. 2019;(March).

²²³ Government of Canada. Chapter 8:
Promoting Canadian Values | Budget 2022
[Internet]. 2022 [cited 2022 May 27]. Available
from: https://budget.gc.ca/2022/reportrapport/chap8-en.html

²²⁴ Ontario G of. Grants Portal [Internet].
 2020. Available from: https://www.grants.
 gov.on.ca/GrantsPortal/en/OntarioGrants/
 GrantOpportunities/PRDR019668

²²⁵ Accessibility M for S and. Ontario Newsroom [Internet]. 2018. Available from: https://news. ontario.ca/oss/en/2018/04/ontario-creating-40new-seniors-active-living-centres.html

²²⁶ Barrie C of. Recreation Programs - Senior
55+ Programs [Internet]. 2020. Available
from: https://www.barrie.ca/Living/
RecreationPrograms/Pages/Seniors55.aspx

²²⁷ Ontario Public Health. CONNECTED COMMUNITIES: Healthier Together. Annual Report 2017 of the Chief Medical Officer of Health of Ontario. Toronto, Ontario; 2017.

²²⁸ Government of Canada. Aging & Seniors: Elder Abuse [Internet]. Available from: https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/services/healthpromotion/aging-seniors/elder-abuse.html

²²⁹ Alliance for Healthier Communities. Rx:Community - Social Prescribing in Ontario. 2020.

²³⁰ Morgan D, Burholt V. Transitions in loneliness in later life: the role of social comparisons and coping strategies. [cited 2021 Apr 23]; Available from: https://doi. org/10.1017/S0144686X20001634

²³¹ Funk LM. Relieving the Burden of Navigating Health and Social Services for Older Adults and Caregivers. Inst Res Public Policy [Internet]. 2019;(73):1. Available from: https://healthyagingcore.ca/sites/default/ files/2019-11/Relieving-the-Burden-of-Navigating-Health-and-Social-Services-for-Older-Adults-and-Caregivers.pdf ²³² World Health Organization. Global Agefriendly Cities: A Guide [Internet]. Geneva,
Switzerland; 2007 [cited 2021 Jul 22]. Available from: www.who.int/ageing/enFax:+41

²³³ Government of Canada. Age-Friendly Communities - Canada.ca [Internet]. [cited 2021 Jul 22]. Available from: https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/services/ health-promotion/aging-seniors/friendlycommunities.html#sec4

²³⁴ TELUS Mobility for Good for Seniors
support Canadian seniors [Internet]. [cited
2021 Jul 12]. Available from: https://www.
telus.com/en/about/news-and-events/mediareleases/telus-mobility-for-good-for-seniors

APPENDIX I

LUBBEN SOCIAL NETWORK SCALE – REVISED (LSNS-R)

FAMILY: Considering the people to whom you are related by birth, marriage, adoption, etc....

1. How many relatives do you see or hear from at least once a month?



2. How often do you see or hear from the relative with whom you have the most contact?



3. How many relatives do you feel at ease with that you can talk about private matters?



4. How many relatives do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?



5. When one of your relatives has an important decision to make, how often do they talk to you about it?



6. How often is one of your relatives available for you to talk to when you have an important decision to make?



FRIENDSHIPS: Considering all of your friends including those who live in your neighborhood...

7. How many of your friends do you see or hear from at least once a month?



8. How often do you see or hear from the friend with whom you have the most contact?



9. How many friends do you feel at ease with that you can talk about private matters?



10. How many friends do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?

 $0 = \text{none} \quad 1 = \text{one} \quad 2 = \text{two}$ $3 = \text{three or four} \quad 4 = \text{five thru eight}$ 5 = nine or more

11. When one of your friends has an important decision to make, how often do they talk to you about it?

0 = never	1 = seldom 2 = sometimes
3 = often	4 = very often $5 = always$

12. How often is one of your friends available for you to talk to when you have an important decision to make?





DUKE SOCIAL SUPPORT INDEX¹

TABLE 1. Original 35 Items Comprising the Duke Social Support Index

Social Network Subscale

- 1. Number of parents and grandparents who live within 1 hour's travel.
- 2. Number of brothers and sisters who live within 1 hours travel.
- 3. Number of children who live within 1 hour's travel.
- 4. Amount of time spent taking with other people at work or school.
- 34. Household size

Social Interaction Subscale

- 4. Number of family members within 1 hour that subject can depend or feel close to.
- 5. Number of times past week spent time with someone not living with.
- 6. Number of times past week talked with friends/relatives on telephone.
- 7. Number of times past week attended meetings of clubs, religious groups, or other groups that yo belong to (other than at work).

Subjective Support Subscale

- 10. How often do you feel lonely?
- 11. Do family and friends understand you?
- 13. Do you feel useful to family and friends?
- 14. Do you know what's happening with family and friends?
- 15. Do you feel listened to by family and friends?
- 16. Do you feel you have a definite role in family and among friends?
- 17. Can you count on family and friends in times of trouble?

- 18. Can you talk about your deepest problem?19. How satisfied are you with relationships with family and friends?
- 31. Do you need additional help?

Instrumental Support Subscale

Does family or friends ever help in any of the following ways:

- 20. Help out when you are sick?
- 21. Shop or run errands for you?
- 22. Give you gifts (presents)?
- 23. Help you out with money?
- 24. Fix things around your house?
- 25. Keep house for you or do household chores?
- 26. Give you advice on business or financial matters?
- 27. Provide companionship to you?
- 28. Listen to your problems?
- 29. Give you advice on dealing with life's problems?
- 30. Provide transportation for you?
- 31. Prepare or provide meals for you?
- 32. Help take care of small children?

Other Items

- 9. Are you satisfied with how often you see your friends and relatives?
- 12. Is there at least one person with whom you have a close, lasting relationship?
- 35. Are you presently married or currently living with someone as though married?

Note: Duke social Support Index taken from Landeman R, George LK, Campbell RT, et al: Alternative models of the stress buffering hypothesis. Am J Community Psychology 1989; 17:625-642

¹The Duke Social Support Scale numbers outlined above are out of order due to the questions being categorized into different domains.

TABLE 6. Abbreviated Duke Social Support Index (23-Item and 11-Item Versions)

Social Interaction Subscale

- 4. Number of family members within 1 hour that subject can depend on or feel close to.
- Number of times past week spent time with someone not living with.
- 6. Number of times past week talked with friends/relatives on telephone/
- 7. Number of times past week attended meetings of clubs, religious groups, or other groups that you belong to (other than at work).

Subjective support Subscale

- 11. Do family and friends understand you?
- 13. Do you feel useful to family and friends?14. Do you know what's happening with family and friends?
- 15. Do you feel listened to by family and friends?
- 16. Do you feel you have a definite role in family and among friends?
- 18. Can you talk about your deepest problem?19. How satisfied are you with relationships with family and friends?

Instrumental Support Subscale (dropped in 11-item scale)

Does family or friends ever help in any of the following ways:

- 20. Help out when yo barre sick?
- 21. Shop or run errands for you?
- 22. Give you gifts (presents)?
- 23. Help you out with money?
- 24. Fix things around your house?
- 25. Keep house for you or do household chores?
- 26. Give you advice on business or financial matters?
- 27. Provide companionship to you?
- 28. Listen to your problems?
- 29. Give you advice on dealing with life's problems?
- 30. Provide transportation for you?
- 31. Prepare or provide meals for you?
- 32. Do you need help with small children? (not included)

APPENDIX II

	Strategies, Policy Plans and Programs	Grants Available for Individuals/	Provincial/ Territorial Response (specific to COVID-19)	Government Ministry/Agency Responsible	Seniors Guides and Information
c	- In 2017, the Government helped to support the development of, Raising the Profile of the Community- Based Seniors' Services Sector in B.C.: A Review of the Literature , a research report that focuses on social connections as one of the most important determinants of good health for seniors. While this is not officially a government strategy, policy, or plan, the conclusions in the report have driven planning efforts for community-based seniors services offered within the province since its publication. Additionally, BC Healthy Communities Society's PlanH program has an Action Guide on Social Connectedness that is aimed at local governments and health authorities:	 As part of the 2020 age- friendly program, \$500,000 is available to BC communities supporting seniors in this goal. In 2019, 37 communities throughout BC received age-friendly grants, up from 33 in 2018 and 18 in 2017. For more information about Age-friendly BC please visit: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/ gov/content/family-social- supports/seniors/about- seniorsbc/seniors-related- initiatives/age-friendly-bc. In addition to supporting delivery of Better at Home in the province, the United Way of the Lower Mainland has awarded grants to a number of community- based organizations across BC to pilot new approaches to reducing social isolation for seniors at risk for frailty. The 2020 PlanH Healthy 	- In March of this year, as part of BC's emergency response to COVID-19, \$50 million was provided to the United Way of the Lower Mainland to improve seniors' access to local supports during this crucial time. To help support seniors, the Province partnered with the United Way and bc211 to launch the Safe Seniors, Strong Communities (SSSC) program, a province-wide service to match seniors whose support network has been affected by the COVID-19 outbreak with volunteers. Upon registering with bc211, under the SSSC program, seniors are matched with local volunteers who provide services such as virtual wellness checks, grocery shopping/delivery, meal prep (pre-made drop-offs or	- The Ministry, regional health authorities, and the Office of the Seniors Advocate work collaboratively to monitor and support the health and well being of seniors across the province. More broadly, other ministries, such as the Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions and the Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction, may also contribute to supporting seniors. <i>(From the Government of BC)</i>	- SeniorsBC – website about government programs and services for older adults, also available in French, Punjabi, and Chinese Elder abuse - BC Seniors' Guide: https://www2. gov.bc.ca/assets/ gov/people/ seniors/about- seniorsbc/guide/ bc-seniors- guide-11th- edition.pdf

BC

87

https://planh.ca/ socialconnectionguide.

- The Better at Home Program is a communitybased program funded by the provincial government and managed by the United Way of the Lower Mainland. Services are provided by local non-profit organizations and delivered by a mix of volunteers, contractors, and paid staff. Services may include light housekeeping, light yard work, snow shoveling, grocery shopping, minor home repairs, transportation, and friendly visiting. Seniors are charged a fee-for-service on a sliding scale based on income, and eligible low-income seniors are not charged for services. For more information please see their website at: http:// betterathome.ca/.

(From the Government of BC)

Communities grants focus on reducing isolation with a grant stream called Community Connectedness. Grants of up to \$5,000 plus in-kind supports are awarded to 15 local governments working with health authorities and other partners to better understand priority areas and local needs and to take action to improve connection in their community or region.

- Last year, funding was provided in support of several seniors' community engagement initiatives. A \$150,000 grant was awarded to the Delta Gymnastics Society's Seniors Can Move program to keep seniors active and healthy by getting them on the gymnastics floor. Developed by the Delta Gymnastics Society in 2018, the Seniors Can Move program enables seniors to take part in physical activity in a gymnastics setting. The Delta Gymnastics Society will also create a course based on the program that can be taught and replicated at other gymnastics facilities.

in-home support), and prescription drop-off/ medication pick up. For more information please visit: www.bc211.ca.

The Ministry of Mental Health and Addiction has also committed \$5 million for virtual mental health supports for targeted populations, including isolated seniors. Programs include skill building tools, virtual counselling services, peer support and system navigation for managing stress during COVID-19.

In March 20, 2020, longterm care and assisted living facilities in BC were advised to restrict visitors to essential visits only. On June 30, 2020, visitor guidelines were amended for long-term care and assisted living to allow residents to visit with a single designated visitor, such as a family member or friend. All long-term care and assisted living sites in the province now have safety plans in place and are offering social visits in accordance with provincial guidelines, with the exception of those

		- The Ministry is also supporting improved transportation for seniors to help them maintain meaningful social connections and independence in their local communities. The Province is providing approximately \$1.23 million through regional health authorities to 13 community organizations throughout British Columbia for projects that improve transportation services for seniors. Community groups will purchase 12 buses and vans and make other improvements to existing transportation services for seniors to help them age in place, stay physically active and socially engaged. (From the Government of BC)	experiencing active outbreaks. On August 26, 2020, the Office of the Seniors Advocate launched the "Staying Apart to Stay Safe: The Impact of Visitor Restrictions on Long Term Care and Assisted Living" survey to collect data on residents and family members experiences on the impact of COVID-19 and changes in the visitation policies. This survey, which ends September 30, 2020, will offer a better understanding of the overall impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on residents living in long-term care and assisted living, and their loved ones. (From the Government of BC)		
AB	 The Federal, Provincial and Territorial Ministers Responsible for Seniors Forum Co-chaired by Hon. Josephine Pon (Albera Minister of Seniors and Housing) and Hon. Deb Schulte (Federal Minister 	 Alberta Culture, Multiculturalism, and Status of Women offers grant funding to facilitate and encourage inclusive communities Alberta Seniors and Housing administered the the Aging 	- March 2020 - provided \$30 million in funding to charities, non-profit organizations, food banks and civil society organizations across the province to address the social well-being of those most affected by COVID-19.	- No one ministry/agency responsible, shared between Alberta Health, Alberta Seniors and Housing	 - FPT Ministers Responsible for Seniors Forum social isolation toolkits - Elder abuse -For businesses/

of Seniors) • 2018 - created social isolation toolkits, also updated supplement specific focuses on 3 groups: Indigenous, 2SLGBTQIA+, new immigrant and refugee older adults

- Leads Age-Friendly Alberta initiative
- Provides information and resources to assist communities in becoming age-friendly
 Examples of age-friendly municipal plans: (e.g. Edmonton, Calgary)
- Alternate transportation of older adults

• Through an Alberta Seniors and Housing grant agreement with the Medically At-Risk Drivers Centre at the University of Alberta, several projects have been completed to assist communities in developing transportation options for seniors (e.g., Transportation Toolkit and Transportation Needs Assessment)

- 2019 toolkits for older adults

Well in Community Grant (AWIC) grant program (now closed). Funded total of 28 projects, 9 of 28 focused on social inclusion of diverse seniors populations. - April 2020 - provided Caregivers Alberta with \$3 million in funding to expand its services to support caregivers during the pandemic and into the future

-May 2020 – Launched CORE Alberta Collaborative Online Resources and Education knowledge hub to help community-based seniorsserving (CBSS) organizations across Alberta coordinate efforts to address the needs of seniors during the pandemic and beyond. Live discussions are hosted to share information and collaborate on issues, including social connection and wellness organizations: Aging with pride: a guide to creating inclusive services for LGBTQ2S+ older adults

-Alberta Seniors Guide: https://open. alberta.ca/ dataset/266d93c8-8a72-4161-9f7d-750eef4c9b56/ resource/7c826a6ae06c-4b05-abf5-4e1925ff3582/ download/shseniors-programsand-servicesinformationguide-2020-07.pdf Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It

	on elder abuse • Poster, rack card, and fact sheet to help seniors know they are not alone, explain how to ask for help, and explain the relationship between social isolation, loneliness and elder abuse. These resources support Alberta's larger coordinated community response to address elder abuse			
SK	- The Government of Saskatchewan has funded a provincial seniors' umbrella association to address mental health issues of older adults through focused efforts to reduce social isolation, ageism and lack of opportunities to participate in community life. The objective of this work is to reduce social isolation, loneliness and feelings of loneliness and feelings of being unwanted by developing and sharing resources to support and encourage social activities and recreational opportunities. In addition to developing resources, they will empower seniors	-In collaboration with the Ministry of Health, the Saskatchewan Health Authority developed and implemented visitation guidelines for visitors to residents of special- care homes and private personal care homes. Visitation guidelines provide guidance to support both indoor and outdoor visitation. Many also purchased ipads or had technology donated to them for use by residents to stay in touch with their family and friends. <i>(From the Government of Saskatchewan)</i>	Ministry of Health	- Programs and Services of Interest to Seniors booklet

	and members of seniors' organizations to identify and address social isolation and ageism by delivering educational consultations for their member organizations, workshops to introduce resources to promote social inclusion of older adults and raise awareness of mental health challenges for older adults, and pilot use of virtual technology for sharing information and real time responding to questions or concerns. <i>(From the Government of Saskatchewan)</i>				
MB	 Seniors Community Resource Councils non-profit community based organizations throughout Manitoba that offer a variety of programs (e.g. congregate meals, transportation, health and wellness), some coordinate volunteer driving programs Age-Friendly Manitoba Initiative Supports communities to become age-friendly, provides a list of Age- Friendly Communities 	- In January 2020, the federal government announced as \$1.5M investment to support 100 projects in Manitoba to, "improve the quality of life of seniors and foster social inclusion," through the New Horizons Seniors Program.	The estimated \$45 million Seniors Economic Recovery Credit provides a \$200 one-time, refundable tax credit to Manitoba seniors facing additional costs due to the COVID-19 pandemic such as grocery deliveries and technology purchases to stay connected to loved ones. Source: https://manitoba.ca/ covid19/protection/seniors. html	Ministry of Health, Seniors and Active Living	 Resources for seniors portal, select "I am a seniors" Manitoba Senior Centres Medically At-Risk Driver Centre – provincial listing of organizations providing alternate transportation for seniors

ON	 Seniors Active Living Centres Network of centres that offers social, cultural, learning and recreational programs for seniors Exercise and falls prevention programs Free programs with physiotherapists or other health professionals to provide information on falls prevention 	- Seniors Community Grant Program – established 2014, annual grant to help non-profit organizations, local services boards, or Indigenous groups to develop programs combatting social isolation, promote safety & well- being, improve financial security, and make communities age-friendly	 Increased funding for Seniors Community Grant Program to \$4 million in 2020 (\$3 in 2019) Partnered with the Ontario Community Support Association (OCSA) to launch Ontario Community Support Program - \$11 million for isolated, low- income seniors and people with disabilities and chronic medical conditions to receive essentials 	- Ontario Ministry of Seniors and Accessibility	 Guide to programs and services for seniors, available in 16 languages Seniors Active Living Centres Exercise and falls prevention program 211 Ontario Ontario Community Support Program Meals on Wheels Ontario Seniors INFOline - 1-888- 910-1999, 1-800- 387-5559
QC	- On June 4, 2018, the Quebec government released its second five-year action plan to support active aging in the province. Under the theme Un Québec pour tous les âges, the government intends to invest more than \$12.3 billion between now	- To combat the isolation of senior Quebecers, Premier François Legault's government announced \$500,000 in funding for Les Petits Frères in December, 2019.		 Ministry of Health and Social Services There is a Minister Responsible for Seniors and Caregivers under 	Seniors Guide: https://cdn- contenu.quebec. ca/cdn-contenu/ services_ quebec/Aines_ EN_2020-3. pdf?1580850270

and 2023 to facilitate the participation and social inclusion of seniors and to provide safe environments and options for access to care that they may need.

- The action plan provides 85 measures that will be carried out by 20 departments and public organizations. This plan also considers the concerns that were shared by the general public during the provincial consultations that studied the living conditions of seniors in 2017.

- The action plan focuses on five priority areas to assist seniors to live independently and continue to contribute actively to society. The priorities are as follows:

• to increase assistance to municipalities as they adapt to an aging population;

 to enhance the support provided to organizations that facilitate active social participation of seniors and contribute to improving the quality of life of seniors;
 to support initiatives that recognize, accompany and support caregivers who Source: https:// montrealgazette.com/ news/local-news/quebecannounces-funding-tocombat-the-isolation-ofseniors

- In April, 2019, the federal Government announced an investment of more than \$8.1 million in funding through the Government of Canada's New Horizons for Seniors Program (NSHP) for 540 community-based projects across Quebec that will improve the well-being of seniors. The goal of these projects is to reduce social isolation among seniors by keeping them active, engaged and informed.

Source: https://www. canada.ca/en/employmentsocial-development/ news/2019/04/ministerduclos-announces-fundingfor-community-basedprojects-that-supportseniors-in-quebec.html

this Ministry – Marguerite Blais

	care for seniors; • to increase the number of individuals who receive support services at home and develop services that best address the needs of seniors; • to create environments that encourage everyone affected by the challenges associated with the aging population to engage in the necessary thinking and to ensure that all viewpoints are properly considered. Source: https://www. demandaplan.ca/post/ quebec-government- intoduces-5-year-action-plan- for-seniors			
NB	- The Healthy Seniors Pilot Project is a \$75 million three year agreement between the Government of New Brunswick and the Public Health Agency of Canada jointly led by the Government of New Brunswick's Department of Social Development and the Department of Health through the Aging Secretariat.	The Health Seniors Pilot Project puts out calls for projects combatting social isolation. Second round of process is currently closed: https://www2. gnb.ca/content/gnb/ en/departments/social_ development/seniors/ content/healthy_seniors/ projects.html	Seniors and Healthy Ageing Secretariat	Seniors' Guide to Services and Programs Social Supports NB Elder abuse





	 In May, 2019 New Brunswick's Minister of Social Development, announced the first successful applicant as part of New Brunswick's three-year Healthy Seniors Pilot Project. The Nursing Home Without Walls project is being led by the Université de Moncton, in collaboration with local nursing homes, to test innovative methods of providing seniors and their families, friends, and neighbours with access to appropriate services and information related to aging in place. This includes initiatives to help address social isolation and loneliness, and involves working with the local community to help respond to the needs of their aging population. 				
NS	 2017 - launched Shift: Nova Scotia's Action Plan for an Aging Population 3 year plan to reframe discussion about aging, 18 month progress report published A main goal is to 	Age-Friendly Communities grant – annual	 Partnered with Telus to distribute 100 phones to "vulnerable populations", distributed 800 Ipads to LTC homes Emergency funding of \$230,000 for Senior Safety 	- No one ministry/agency responsible, shared between Department of Seniors, The Department of Health and	 Positive Aging Directory updated annually 211 – Toll-Free service to help seniors stay

Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It

	"support aging in place, connected to community life", which include initiatives in transportation, housing, and other domains to support aging in place - 2005 Elder Abuse Strategy		Programs and Community Links to help vulnerable older adults	Wellness, Department of Communities, Culture and Heritage, and many other Departments	connected and connect them to help with needs such as groceries and medical appointments - Senior abuse
PEI	- Seniors Independence Initiative: application-based initiative which provides financial assistance for practical services making it easier for seniors to remain in their own homes and communities.	-Seniors' Secretariat Grant – offers funding for priority areas, including reducing social isolation		- Department of Social Development and House	- Seniors Guide - Elder abuse
NL	 Newfoundland and Labrador Seniors' Social Inclusion Initiative Age-Friendly Newfoundland and Laborador Communitie Program Collaboration with SeniorsNL (provincial, non- profit organization with toll-free information and referral line) 	 Age-Friendly Newfoundland and Labrador Communities Program - offers funding up to \$10,000 to support incorporated municipalities, regions, and Indigenous governments and communities in planning for changing demographics Newfoundland and Labrador Seniors' Social Inclusion Initiative - available to 50+ clubs to support the delivery of programs or participation in 	- Established a Vulnerable Populations Task Group which included a group focused on seniors (Seniors' Working Group) where social isolation was a recurring theme identified	- Department of Children, Seniors, and Social Development	- Seniors Guide to Services and Programs

		community events that promote social inclusion. Up to \$2000 each club.			
YT	No provincial strategies/ initiatives programs, only programs launched through federal government's New Horizons for Seniors Program				- A Guide to Programs and Services - Seniors' Services/Adult Protection Unit (867) 456-3946 Toll-free 1-800- 661-0408 (ext. 3946)
NWT	No provincial strategies/ initiatives/programs, only programs launched through federal government's New Horizons for Seniors Program	- From NWT Senior Society: Collaborating for Inclusion of Older Adults funding	- For seniors on income assistance- provided a one- time emergency allowance for IA clients registered in March to help with a 14-day supply of food and cleaning products as the stores have them available. Individuals received \$500 and families received \$1,000.	- Department of Health and Social Services	- Help Directory 2019 -Seniors Information Line Handbook 2017 - Senior's Information Line: : 867-920-7444 or toll free 1-800- 661-0878
NU *	No provincial strategies/ initiatives/programs, only programs launched through federal government's New Horizons for Seniors Program				



To learn more about the NIA visit our website at **www.ryerson.ca/nia** and follow us on twitter @**NIAgeing**